

Digital Hypertension Management Solutions

HEALTH TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT | OCTOBER 2024 | V1.1



About This Report

The Peterson Health Technology Institute (PHTI) provides independent evaluations of innovative healthcare technologies to improve health and lower costs. Through its rigorous, evidence-based research, PHTI analyzes the clinical benefits and economic impact of digital health solutions, as well as their effects on health equity, privacy, and security.

These evaluations inform decisions for providers, patients, health plans, and investors, accelerating the adoption of high-value technology in healthcare.

PHTI focuses on health technologies designed to replace or augment traditional care delivery, including digital therapeutics, chronic care management apps, and remote patient monitoring technologies.

The Peterson Health Technology Institute

PHTI was founded in 2023 by the Peterson Center on Healthcare, a nonprofit organization dedicated to making higher-quality, more affordable healthcare a reality for all Americans. PHTI and the Center are wholly owned subsidiaries of, and are funded entirely by, the Peter G. Peterson Foundation. PHTI does not accept financial contributions.

PHTI selects assessment topics based on the:

- Burden of disease to the healthcare system;
- Investment and innovation in the digital health technology;
- Body of evidence about the effectiveness of the technology; and
- Stakeholder interest (purchasers, providers, and patients).

PHTI assessments evaluate evidence of the clinical and economic impact of these technologies using the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework for Digital Health Technologies, which was designed by a team of experts specifically for digital health products and solutions. This is a secondary research review that relies on published literature and information, as well as proprietary data submitted directly from companies. PHTI did not conduct original testing of the products. All companies included in this report were notified and given an opportunity to submit clinical, commercial, and/or economic data, which were included in the evaluation if eligible.

The economic models used in this report are intended to compare clinical outcomes and expected costs at the population level. Model results represent average findings and should not be presumed to represent cost or outcomes for any specific patient or payer.

The findings and recommendations contained within this report represent the opinions of PHTI based on the information considered in this assessment. The findings are current as of the date of publication. Readers should be aware that new evidence may emerge following the publication of this report that could influence the results. Digital hypertension management solutions are likely to evolve over time, which may impact their performance. PHTI may revisit its analyses in updates to this report in the future.

V1.1 was posted on November 26, 2024.

It includes a revision to Exhibit 17 to reflect that Cadence does enable data sharing with patient's primary doctor. It also corrects an incorrect citation link (citation 68).

To cite this report, please use the following citation: Peterson Health Technology Institute, "Digital Hypertension Management Solutions," 2024. https://phti.org/assessment/digital-hypertension-management-solutions/

Table of Contents

4

Introduction

- 4 At a Glance: Assessment of Digital Hypertension Solutions
- 5 Letter From the Executive Director
- 6 Report Contributors and Reviewers
- 7 Executive Summary
- 8 Summary of Findings
- 11 The Case for Innovation

12

Technology Context

- 13 Standard of Care for Hypertension
- 15 Barriers to Access and Care
- 16 Digital Hypertension Management Solutions
- 22 Patient Perspectives

23

Clinical Effectiveness

- 23 Systematic Literature Review
- 27 Primary Clinical Outcomes
- 33 Secondary Outcomes
- 34 User Experience
- 34 Health Equity
- 35 Clinical Effectiveness Ratings by Approach

36

 \rightarrow

 \rightarrow

 \rightarrow

43

Economic Impact

- 43 Budget Impact Model Methodology
- 48 Change in Overall Spending
- 51 Solution-Specific Economic Findings

54

Summary Ratings ightarrow

- 56 Recommendations for Innovators
- 57 Recommendations for Providers
- 57 Recommendations for Purchasers

59

List of Appendices	\rightarrow

60

```
References 
ightarrow
```

 \rightarrow

 \rightarrow

At a Glance: Assessment of Digital Hypertension Management Solutions

WHAT IS THE GOAL OF THE TECHNOLOGY?	Digital hypertension management solutions aim to improve patients' self-management and expand access to timely, effective treatment.				
WHICH APPROACHES ARE INCLUDED?	Blood Pressure Monitoring	Medication	Management	Behavior Cha	inge
WHAT ARE THE CLINICAL BENEFITS?	 Blood Pressure Monitoring approaches provide slightly greater, but not clinically meaningful, declines in systolic blood pressure (SBP) compared with usual care, but improvements vary depending on how the care team acts on the data. Medication Management approaches produce more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care, which produce clinically meaningful health benefits. Behavior Change approaches produce limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care but may help close access and equity gaps in traditional care models. 				
WHAT IS THE BUDGET IMPACT?	 Savings from health improvements due to Blood Pressure Monitoring approaches are not sufficient to offset the increased net health spending associated with provider reimbursement through remote patient monitoring (RPM)^a codes at current reimbursement rates. Medication Management approaches increase net health spending in the initial three-year budget window but have potential to offset and reduce long-term healthcare costs because of savings from avoided cardiovascular events. Behavior Change solutions have lower prices than the other approaches but the limited incremental improvements in health outcomes are not sufficient to offset the solution price. 				
WHICH TARGET POPULATIONS COULD BENEFIT MOST?	Digital hypertension managen including age, gender, and rur underserved groups found larg	nent solutions were fou al and urban settings. ger hypertension improv	und to be effective acro Studies exclusively foct vements with both digita	ss demographic g used on diverse a al solutions and us	groups, nd sual care.
WHERE ARE THERE OPPORTUNITIES TO OPTIMIZE THESE SOLUTIONS?	Integrate with August and Care e	Advance the evidence base	Recognize existii financial opportu	ng unities	Public financing

 \leftarrow 4 \rightarrow

Letter From the Executive Director

Hypertension is one of the most widespread and addressable public health crises facing our nation. Yet because the disease often has no symptoms, many patients do not know they have it and may not appreciate how important it is to control. As a result, we continue to lose ground nationally to this silent, yet treatable, killer.

Today, half of all American adults have hypertension, but only one in five have their blood pressure under control. Older women and Black people disproportionately suffer the long-term health effects, including stroke, heart attack, and death. Achieving blood pressure control is complex for both patients and providers within the structure of our healthcare delivery system. High patient volumes, intermittent clinical interactions, and more acute and pressing healthcare needs often result in too few patients receiving the longitudinal care needed to bring blood pressure under control.

However, with the availability of affordable, accurate home blood pressure cuffs and a multitude of effective, often generic, medications, quality treatment for hypertension is within reach. When these elements are appropriately integrated into a patient-clinical workflow, blood pressure can be managed and controlled. The challenge, however, has been delivering these solutions reliably, and effectively, at a national scale.

These circumstances present an opportunity to leverage digital technology to drive better hypertension control across the population. Regular home blood pressure readings help clinicians monitor progress and make necessary adjustments to medication regimens. Data algorithms and digital reminders make it easier to track patients' progress and flag those needing more intense interventions and follow-ups. Virtual care teams can expand clinical capacity, allowing for faster medication titration and adjustments.

The most promising digital solutions featured in this report achieve more meaningful improvements in systolic blood pressure (SBP) than traditional care models. They achieve these gains in SBP more rapidly than usual care, delivering most of their clinical benefits within the first few months.

Yet not all digital hypertension management approaches are equally effective. Solutions that ensure that data from patients is used by care teams to manage medications have superior outcomes. Solutions that primarily target patients' behavior change — including reminding patients to take their medications and encouraging them to improve their diet and exercise — do not deliver incremental health improvements compared to usual care. While some traditionally underserved patients may benefit from the enhanced self-management support these solutions provide, they should not be considered a substitute for clinical care that includes active management of medication regimens.

This report identifies specific digital hypertension management solutions that have the biggest clinical impact. Purchasers should focus on directing resources to these highest-performing interventions and ensure they remain effective as they scale. Policy makers should focus on creating incentives for payers and providers to invest in improving hypertension care through quality programs and innovative payment mechanisms. Together, with focused attention and the help of digital solutions, we can reduce the burden of this highly-treatable disease.

Sincerely,

Carol: Pear

Caroline Pearson, Executive Director Peterson Health Technology Institute

 \leftarrow 5 \rightarrow

Report Contributors and Reviewers

PHTI partners with a diverse set of advisors and stakeholders. Those who directly contributed to this report are listed below. See our <u>website</u> for a full list of <u>partners</u> and <u>advisors</u>, including our Advisory Board and Purchaser Advisory Council, who offer general guidance but do not participate in the assessment process.

Clinical Advisors

The following clinical advisors provided expertise about usual clinical care for hypertension, digital solutions, and primary and secondary health outcomes. The clinical advisors have no conflicts of interest with respect to this assessment.

- Ami Bhatt, MD Chief Innovation Officer of American College of Cardiology
- Naomi D. L. Fisher, MD Director, Hypertension Service, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Associate Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School
- Daniel B. Kramer, MD, MPH Section Head, Electrophysiology and Digital Health, Richard A. and Susan F. Smith Center for Outcomes Research, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Associate Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School

Evaluation Partners

The following independent evaluation partners contributed to this report. The evaluation partners have no relevant conflicts of interest to disclose.

- <u>Curta</u> assessed the clinical and economic impact of these technologies, including a systematic literature review and budget impact assessment, using the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework.
- <u>Charm Economics</u> developed insight into how different technologies work, what they cost to deliver, and their impact on patients and purchasers.
- <u>The Institute for Clinical and</u> <u>Economic Review (ICER)</u> codeveloped the <u>ICER-PHTI</u> <u>Assessment Framework</u> <u>for Digital Health Technologies</u>, and reviewed the framework's implementation in this report.

Other Partners

<u>Manatt Health</u> provided consulting, research, and operational support throughout the development of the report.

Patient Perspectives

PHTI conducted focus groups and interviews with 12 patients with hypertension who had experience with digital hypertension management solutions. Patients were recruited for diversity across age, gender, race and ethnicity, income level, geography, and insurance type.

Company Submissions

PHTI directly engaged companies included in the report and accepted submissions of public and proprietary information to inform the assessment. PHTI did not conduct any primary analysis of patient data. PHTI applied the same standards for minimum evidence requirements and risk of bias reviews to company-submitted information as to all other studies included in the report. Companies did not influence the assessment methods or findings.

Report contributors and reviewers provided important expertise and insight throughout the evaluation process. PHTI is solely responsible for the report and its findings. Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Executive Summary

Hypertension, also known as high blood pressure, is one of the most common chronic conditions in the United States, affecting an estimated 120 million adults and growing. It is also a contributing risk factor for potentially fatal diseases, such as heart disease, stroke, and chronic kidney disease. Hypertension affects all demographic groups, with a higher prevalence among Black people, men, and older adults.

Effective hypertension treatment often includes prescription medication, as well as recommended changes to diet and exercise. Patients are typically instructed to monitor their blood pressure at home to produce a series of readings at different times of day. Providers use those blood pressure data to adjust patients' care plan, including making changes to medications and dosage. The process of finding the right combination and dosage of medications can take time and usually requires several visits to the doctor's office, which can be a burden on patients and practices. It can also delay or prevent patients from attaining blood pressure control (BPC).

Digital hypertension management solutions aim to improve patients' self-management and expand access to timely, effective treatment. These solutions are centered around a connected blood pressure cuff that delivers more frequent and reliable home readings. In some solutions, these readings are delivered to care teams, allowing them to track patient progress and make changes to treatment plans. In other instances, the data are used to help patients make recommended behavior and lifestyle changes but are not automatically delivered back to clinicians.

These solutions also take varying approaches to medication management. Some allow patients to track medication adherence but have no direct involvement in prescribing or titration. Other approaches send prescribing recommendations to primary care team members, who may act on the alerts and suggestions. A third approach incorporates a virtual care team that includes a licensed prescriber empowered to adjust the patient's medication directly, with or without consultation with the primary provider.

The solutions reviewed in this report were grouped on the basis of their approach to guiding clinician and patient actions:

- **Blood Pressure Monitoring** solutions extend existing hypertension care beyond the clinical office by supporting patients' home monitoring and delivering data back to the healthcare provider. Companies with solutions in this approach include AMC Health, Health Recovery Solutions (HRS), and VitalSight (Omron Healthcare).
- 2 **Medication Management** solutions employ dedicated, virtual care teams to coordinate patients' medication adjustments as a supplement to the patient's main primary care team. Companies with solutions in this approach include Cadence, Ochsner Digital Medicine, and Story Health.

Behavior Change solutions deliver educational content, alerts, reminders, and virtual interactions with coaches (digital or human) or care teams to improve patient's self-management of their hypertension. Companies with solutions in this approach include DarioHealth, Hello Heart, Lark, Omada Health, and Teladoc Health (Livongo).

This report assesses the clinical effectiveness of these digital hypertension management solutions compared with usual care across 13 different outcome measures, including primary outcomes that focus on reducing systolic blood pressure (SBP) and increasing the proportion of patients achieving BPC. It also estimates the economic impact of these solutions over a three-year budget window. Findings are based on evidence from a systematic literature review and company-submitted information.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Next Steps

Stakeholder Engagement

PHTI solicits input and advice from a diverse set of stakeholders, including health plans, employers, providers, digital health developers, and investors. During the assessment process, PHTI partnered with clinical advisors, experts in health technology assessment, and health economists. PHTI also conducted interviews with 12 patients with hypertension. All companies included in the report were given an opportunity to submit clinical, economic, and other commercial information to inform the assessment; eight of the 11 companies engaged with PHTI during the assessment process, and six submitted evidence for review.

PHTI Assessment Approach

This evaluation has two primary components: clinical effectiveness and economic impact. As described in the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework for Digital Health Technologies, the evaluation reviews the solutions' clinical effectiveness to understand how they perform on both primary and secondary outcomes of interest, as well as on measures of user experience and health equity. PHTI also conducts a budget impact model to estimate the net impact of the solutions on overall healthcare spending.

Clinical effectiveness: The evidence base was sizable and included many comparative studies with low risk of bias, which provide a clear picture of the clinical findings for digital hypertension management solutions as a whole and by approach. The systematic literature review screened approximately 2,500 pieces of evidence, yielding a total of 73 articles, abstracts, and posters that met inclusion criteria for this assessment. The primary clinical outcomes for hypertension are focused on blood pressure management and sustained control, including reductions in SBP and increasing the proportion of patients achieving BPC. Minimum clinically important differences (MCID) are reductions in SBP of 5 mm Hg or more compared with usual care. Secondary outcomes — including medication adherence and blood pressure measurement frequency — can play a supportive role in achieving and maintaining hypertension improvements.

Economic impact: The economic analysis was modeled on the basis of the SBP improvements for each approach, as identified in the clinical literature, as well as changes in utilization from the literature. It relies on 10-year estimates of cardiovascular risk based on the Pooled Cohorts Equations (PCE) from the American College of Cardiology (ACC) and American Heart Association (AHA).

The model estimates the number of adults with hypertension who regularly monitor their blood pressure across commercial, Medicare, and Medicaid plans. The model estimates the number of people who could be eligible for digital solutions, the gross reduction in expected healthcare spending resulting from improved BPC for patients enrolled in these programs, and the net impact on health system spending once such savings are offset by spending on the digital hypertension management solutions.

Summary of Findings

Based on PHTI's review of clinical evidence, digital hypertension management solutions that use the **Medication Management** approach deliver clinically meaningful decreases in SBP relative to usual care, and they bring a greater proportion of patients into BPC than usual care. These solutions also support faster improvements in hypertension than what typically occurs under usual care.

Blood Pressure Monitoring: By delivering patient home monitoring data to clinical teams, solutions using the Blood Pressure Monitoring approach deliver slightly greater declines in SBP compared with usual care, but improvements do not consistently achieve MCID. The cost savings from these health improvements are not sufficient to offset the increased costs associated with provider reimbursement through remote patient monitoring (RPM) codes at current reimbursement rates.

Medication Management: Creating dedicated care teams to help adjust prescribing, the Medication Management approach has the highest quality evidence, showing clinically meaningful improvements in SBP that are achieved more rapidly than with usual care. The review concluded that these solutions increase net health spending in the initial three- year budget window, but — because hypertension risks accrue over the long term — they have the potential to offset costs over a decade because of savings from avoided cardiovascular events.

Behavior Change: Through patient education and coaching, the Behavior Change approach provides limited incremental benefit in SBP compared with usual care. By supporting patient hypertension self-management, these solutions may help close access and equity gaps in traditional care models. Our review determined that while the price of these solutions tends to be lower than the other approaches, the small improvements in health outcomes are not enough to offset the added cost of the product.

 \leftarrow 8 \rightarrow

Introduction	Technology Context	Clinical Effectiveness	Economic Impact	Summary Ratings	Next Steps	
Based on these re increasing healtho	esults, despite modestly care spending in the	be a combined approa monitoring, medicatio	ach that includes n management,	in SBP across both digital inte and usual care arms. This su	ervention ggests that	
short term, Medication Management		and patient education.		underserved populations can especially		
their ability to prov hypertension care	vide clinical benefits in e, potential long-term	Adder adoption, given clinical benefits in otential long-term		management and that digital solutions		

savings, and improvements to population health. The best opportunity to optimize digital hypertension management may

groups — including racial and ethnic minority groups and low-income populations — showed larger declines may be effective in closing gaps in healthcare access and equity.

PHTI RATINGS BY DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT APPROACH

- Positive
 Moderate
 Negative
- Higher Clinical Evidence Certainty
 O Lower Clinical Evidence Certainty

Approach	Clinical Effectiveness ^a	Economic Impact	Summary Rating ^b
Blood Pressure Monitoring AMC Health HRS VitalSight	Results: Slightly greater, but not clinically meaningful declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Higher	Increases net health spending at current RPM reimbursement rates	Evidence may support adoption for providers who consistently act on monitoring data
Medication Management Cadence Ochsner Digital Medicine Story Health	Results: Clinically meaningful and more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Higher	Increases net health spending initially, with potential to offset costs over the long-term because of savings from avoided cardiovascular events	Evidence supports broader adoption due to clinical benefits, potential long-term savings, and improvements to population health
Behavior Change Dario Hello Heart Lark Omada Teladoc (Livongo)	Results: Limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Lower	Increases net health spending because limited health improvements do not offset solution price	Current evidence does not support broader adoption for most patients

Source: PHTI, Digital Hypertension Management Solutions Assessment, October 2024. See PHTI.org for complete report, methods, and recommendations.

Notes: SBP = systolic blood pressure. RPM = remote patient monitoring. * Not all solutions have clinical data that meet the inclusion standards for this report. Based on the similarity of approaches, it is fair to assume that companies without solution-specific data perform in line with the category. Purchasers and users will have to make their own assumptions about performance.^b Summary rating reflects the combination of clinical and economic results.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Next Steps

Given the number of patients with hypertension in the United States, achieving and maintaining hypertension control must be a national priority. Yet, over the past decade, key indicators of hypertension progress have worsened.¹ In this context, digital hypertension management solutions have an important role to play in helping patients lower their blood pressure and improve their long-term cardiovascular health. This outcome depends on improving the clinical impact of digital tools by integrating the best components of existing solutions and aligning payment models with the long-term financial benefits of improved hypertension management.

PHTI's recommendations include:

- Study the effects of combining blood pressure monitoring, goal-driven medication management, and behavior change for improved clinical outcomes and to close access and equity gaps for underserved patient populations.
- Increasingly integrate digital medication management into usual care and into other digital hypertension management solution types.
- Study the long-term impact of digital hypertension management solutions on clinical outcomes and healthcare utilization.
- Encourage greater investment in hypertension management by building short- and long-term budgets in the context of relevant quality improvement programs, such as Medicare Advantage Star Ratings or value-based payment arrangements.

These findings are based on the criteria set forth in the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework and the currently available evidence. Please see the full PHTI report and <u>appendix</u> for complete assessment, methods, and recommendations.

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

The Case for Innovation

Affecting nearly half of American adults, hypertension is a silent condition that progressively damages the cardiovascular and related systems.² Despite its asymptomatic nature, the risks of uncontrolled hypertension — including heart disease, stroke, and kidney failure — are severe and well-documented. Black Americans have a higher incidence of hypertension than any other group, and Hispanic Americans have the fastest rates of growth in incidence. Effective management of hypertension not only enhances individual health outcomes, particularly among groups that already experience barriers to care, but also holds the potential to significantly reduce national healthcare spending. The number of adults achieving blood pressure control (BPC) in the United States has not kept up with the rising hypertension prevalence, as BPC rates have declined since 2014.³

Achieving BPC requires active awareness from both patients and their physicians. Because hypertension often presents no immediate symptoms, more than one in three U.S. adults are unaware that they are experiencing the condition.⁴ Lack of awareness can delay diagnosis; prevent timely intervention; and have serious, negative implications for long-term patient outcomes.

Managing hypertension requires frequent adjustments to medication and lifestyle. For those aware of their diagnosis, current usual care includes only periodic check-ups and limited patient engagement between visits, which can be at odds with the dynamic nature of hypertension. Early medication intervention and optimization is often a key part of effective treatment, so if this is not a part of usual care, patient outcomes can suffer. Achieving BPC is the ultimate goal, yet remains elusive for many patients, particularly those who already face barriers accessing care.

Digital hypertension management solutions address different aspects of hypertension management: awareness, treatment, and control. A range of digital hypertension management solutions have come to market, and purchasers — including health plans, employers, and providers — have widely adopted them. By integrating such technology as connected blood pressure monitors, some of the solutions focus on treatment, offering near-real-time tracking and management of blood pressure and empowering both patients and healthcare providers to adjust care to achieve control. Other solutions focus on awareness, predominantly through self-tracking and education. Embracing digital innovation for hypertension

management could be essential for advancing hypertension care and achieving significant public health improvements. By enhancing awareness, refining treatment, and improving control, these technologies offer a promising path to better health outcomes and reducing healthcare costs.

This report incorporates scientific evidence, company data, and budget modeling to answer three fundamental questions: **How well do these digital hypertension management solutions work? For whom do they work? Are they worth it?**

Blood pressure control means maintaining a blood pressure level that is considered normal or within a target range.

COMPANIES WITH DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS REVIEWED IN THIS REPORT

AMC Health Cadence DarioHealth Health Recovery Solutions (HRS) Hello Heart Lark Ochsner Digital Medicine Omada Health Story Health Teladoc Health (Livongo) VitalSight (Omron Healthcare)

Economic Impact

Technology Context

Hypertension, also known as high blood pressure, is a preventable chronic condition that causes progressive damage to the heart and arteries.⁵ Known as the "silent killer," hypertension does not always lead to patients experiencing symptoms; more than one in three adults with hypertension do not know they have it.^{6,7} Left uncontrolled, hypertension increases the risk of developing other conditions — including heart failure, kidney disease, pregnancy complications, and cognitive decline. Hypertension contributes to more than 685,000 deaths⁸ each year and \$219 billion in healthcare expenditures.⁹ Therefore, increasing patients' awareness of their high blood pressure is a critical first step in reducing the health risks that come with uncontrolled hypertension.

In 2020, the Surgeon General's office issued a national call to action to improve hypertension control in the United States.¹⁰ The numbers — as reported by the Million Hearts initiative — are staggering: 120 million Americans have hypertension, and only 27 million have it under control (see Exhibit 1).¹¹ Of note, the proportion of U.S. adults with hypertension achieving control had been increasing (1999–2014), but as of 2018, the trend has reversed.¹² The prevalence of hypertension is expected to increase in the coming decades, with disproportionate impact on racially and ethnically diverse communities.¹³



Source: Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence, Treatment, and Control Among U.S. Adults," accessed August 16, 2024. https://millionhearts.hhs.gov/data-reports/hypertension-prevalence.html

I	ntroduction	Technology Context	Clinical Effectiveness	Economic Impact	Summary Ratings	Next Steps
	Exhibit 2 PREVALENCE OF U.	S. HYPERTENSION, BY	(DEMOGRAPHIC GR	OUP		
	GENDER					
	50.6%	45.7%				
	Men	Women				
	AGE GROUP, YEAR	S				
	26.4%	58.9%	77.1%)		
	18–44	45–64	≥65			
	RACE/HISPANIC O	RIGIN		_		
	57.8%	48.9%	45.2%	38.6	5% 51.0)%
	Black	White	Asian	Hispanic	c Other	

Source: Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence, Treatment, and Control Among U.S. Adults: Tables," Table 1, accessed August 16, 2024. https://millionhearts.hhs.gov/files/Estimated-Hypertension-Prevalence-tables-508.pdf

Disproportionate Impacts of Hypertension

Hypertension has a differential impact across demographic groups (see Exhibit 2). Black Americans have the highest rates of hypertension (58%) of any racial or ethnic group, with only 17% in BPC.¹⁴ Prevalence is currently lower among Hispanic populations, but they are projected to experience the largest rate of growth through 2060.¹⁵ Black and Hispanic communities also experience earlier onset of hypertension compared with white adults.¹⁶

Among women, high blood pressure has historically been underdiagnosed and undertreated,¹⁷ even though women experience elevated risks from pregnancy, menopause, and birth control medication.¹⁸ Prevalence is greater among women at age 60 than among men.¹⁹ Black women, in particular, face significantly elevated risks of developing and experiencing complications of hypertension.²⁰

Standard of Care for Hypertension

Once a patient is diagnosed with hypertension, the goal of treatment is to lower their blood pressure to an acceptable range and then maintain it in that range, which is known as "control." Patients work with their primary care physicians and cardiovascular specialists to set care plans and blood pressure targets based on clinical guidelines and individual patient factors, such as trends in blood pressure readings, age, past cardiovascular disease, and the patient's 10-year risk of developing new cardiovascular disease calculated using the <u>ASCVD Risk Estimator Plus</u> from the ACC.²¹ The American Medical Association (AMA) also recommends at-home monitoring of blood pressure with a validated blood pressure cuff.²²

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Understanding Blood Pressure

Blood pressure readings are used to diagnose and track hypertension. The results of blood pressure readings are expressed as a fraction of SBP over diastolic blood pressure (DBP), both expressed in millimeters of mercury (mm Hg). SBP in the arteries is measured when the heart is at maximum contraction, while DBP is calculated as the average ambient pressure between contractions.²³ Normal blood pressure is less than 120/80 mm Hg.²⁴ In the United States, blood pressure consistently measured (two or more independent readings) at 130/80 to 139/89 can be diagnosed as stage 1 hypertension; stage 2 hypertension starts at 140/90²⁵ (see Exhibit 3).

This report does not include evidence regarding patients with "elevated" blood pressure, which is when the patient's readings fall between normal and stage 1. It also does not consider evidence regarding patients in a hypertensive crisis (blood pressure spikes of 180/120 or greater). Other exclusions include patients with prehypertension or hypertensive disorders of pregnancy.

Management and Treatment of Hypertension

Hypertension is primarily managed with a mixture of lifestyle modifications such as weight loss, diet, and exercise — and medication, if lifestyle changes are not sufficient. Finding an effective prescription regimen and adhering to that therapy is an important part of lowering blood pressure for most patients with hypertension.²⁹ According to the 2017 ACC/AHA Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines, patients with stage 1 hypertension and low cardiovascular risk may be managed with lifestyle modifications alone (see Exhibit 4).³⁰ For patients with stage 2 hypertension, medication is always indicated, along with lifestyle modifications; these patients are typically reassessed monthly until control is reached, and then every 3–6 months thereafter.

Prescribers have many options for treating hypertension. Medications used most often include angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, calcium channel blockers, and diuretics.³¹ Patients with uncontrolled stage 2 hypertension often require more than one class of medication to achieve control, though many patients are not prescribed appropriate therapy. An analysis from 2020 found that 40% of patients with uncontrolled stage 2 hypertension were taking a single class of blood pressure medication, while 35% were on two classes, and 17% were on three. Single-dose combination therapies - pills that contain more than one type of antihypertensive medication — can increase the chances of maintaining control but are significantly underutilized.³²

Appropriate prescribing and dosing of antihypertensive therapy is critical, requiring active involvement by both

Exhibit 3

BLOOD PRESSURE CATEGORIES

	Systolic mm Hg (upper number)		Diastolic mm Hg (lower number)
Normal	Less than 120	and	Less than 80
Elevated	120-129	and	Less than 80
High Blood Pressure (Hypertension) Stage 1	130-139	or	80-89
High Blood Pressure (Hypertension) Stage 2	140 or higher	or	90 or higher
Hypertensive Crisis	Higher than 180	and/or	Higher than 120

Source: American Heart Association, "Understanding Blood Pressure Readings," accessed August 16, 2024. https://www.heart.org/en/health-topics/high-blood-pressure/understanding-blood-pressure-readings.

Variation in Blood Pressure Readings

Notable or even significant variation in the results of blood pressure readings can be driven by multiple factors, including the patient's biology, the type of blood pressure monitor used, the time of day, and where readings are taken (e.g., at home or in a doctor's office).²⁶

Many patients experience increased blood pressure readings in clinical settings compared with home, known as "white coat hypertension," which can increase office SBP readings by 20 mm Hg higher than home measurements.²⁷ Conversely, a condition known as "masked hypertension" can result in artificially low readings, which can make diagnosis and treatment challenging.²⁸



Source: Armstrong, Carrie, "High blood pressure: ACC/AHA releases updated guideline," *American Family Physician* 97, no. 6 (2018): 413–415. Notes: PCP = primary care physician. Exact pathway might vary based on patient cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk.

patients and providers. Excessive medication can result in hypotension (very low blood pressure), which can cause lightheadedness, fatigue, and falls. To achieve and maintain control, physicians often begin with a low dose of a single medication and increase the number and dosage of medications until control is achieved — a process known as medication titration. For patients, consistent medication adherence is vital. Patients are often instructed to document medications and side effects to discuss with their clinical team during visits. This feedback loop is essential to guide the medication dose adjustment to achieve BPC while minimizing side effects.

Patients with uncontrolled hypertension may engage with a larger care team who may include a primary care physician (PCP), cardiologist, pharmacist, advanced-practice nurse, physician assistant, dietitian, and mental health provider. In particular, the role of nurses and pharmacists in the treatment and management of hypertension has expanded over time.^{33,34} A team-based approach can be particularly helpful for medication management, patient followup, and self-management support.³⁵

Barriers to Access and Care

Diagnosing hypertension and then achieving and maintaining BPC can be challenging for patients and providers. and current treatment patterns often fall short of the standard of care. Despite strong evidence that pharmacologic therapy can be effective in reaching and maintaining control, approximately 51% of adults with hypertension are recommended medication, but are untreated.³⁷ This statistic is notable because it reflects the state of "usual care" across the country. In the course of usual care, there are many points when the sustained patient and provider focus on hypertension management gets lost.³⁸

During this process, busy clinics may have long wait times for office visits, which creates a barrier to making efficient adjustments to medications or titrating the dose of an existing medication. It takes weeks for some medications to have their full effect, so most providers approach BPC gradually, seeking to achieve improvements without causing side effects. Even if patients are prescribed medication, their likelihood of adherence depends on the time spent educating them on when to take their pills, what to do in the case of side effects, and the importance of consistency over time. In addition, more urgent or acute health concerns may take precedence in patients with multiple chronic conditions.

For patients, effective hypertension care often requires adhering to daily

44 If all team members perform at the highest level ...

of their training and licensure, patients with complex health problems and acute concerns can receive the care they need from clinicians with advanced training while other team members support chronic disease management."

— Surgeon General's 2020 Call to Action to Control Hypertension³⁶

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

medication regimens, changing diet and exercise, and frequent doctor visits, as well as careful at-home blood pressure monitoring. Following these care plans can be difficult, and poor health literacy or difficulty accessing care can exacerbate these challenges. Patients with busy lives may simply forget to take their medication or blood pressure readings. People without symptoms may never discover they have high blood pressure if they do not have a regular source of primary care. Taken together, these factors create barriers that can prevent people from initiating care and achieving control.

LEFFECTIVE medication management is a critical...

component of blood pressure monitoring efforts. Scaling this capability to underserved communities at an affordable price is vital to advancing national hypertension goals."

- Dr. Ami Bhatt

Exhibit 5

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION

Digital Hypertension Management Solutions

Digital hypertension management solutions aim to address the clinical challenges of hypertension by engaging patients in their blood pressure treatment, improving their self-management, and expanding access to timely and appropriate care (see Exhibit 5). Specifically, the solutions in this report seek to: (1) encourage regular blood pressure monitoring using connected blood pressure cuffs, (2) automate data transfer and analysis,



Technology Context

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact

Summary Ratings

(3) support medication management and adjustments, and (4) deliver patient education to encourage behavior change. Some focus on the specific goals of lowering blood pressure and maintaining control, while others target a range of conditions related to hypertension, including general cardiovascular health, obesity, diabetes, and mental health.

At the core of all digital hypertension management solutions is a connected blood pressure monitoring device, which helps patients collect, monitor, and transmit blood pressure readings to guide their hypertension care. Solutions may also include smartphone apps that sync patient data, Al-powered trend analysis, on-demand interactions with health experts, and educational content.

Some solutions send patient data back to clinical care teams to inform medication management and treatment plans. Most medication adjustments for patients using blood pressure monitoring data generally occur within the first four months.³⁹

In addition to blood pressure readings, many solutions collect information on medication adherence, physical activity, weight, and diet. These may inform recommendations about selfmanagement habits, address medication side effects, and identify adherence barriers. Most solutions also aim to increase patient engagement through automated medication reminders, personalized feedback, and coaching or nudges based on users' data and health outcomes.

Solutions vary considerably in how they approach the feedback loop between patients and clinicians, and how they support actions taken toward achieving target blood pressure (see Exhibit 6). Key points of differentiation include who receives blood pressure data (i.e., patients, providers, other caregivers, or algorithms) and the actions that they can take based on the information. Some solutions automatically populate data into an existing electronic medical record (EMR) where a care provider can view and act on it. Other solutions act as stand-alone solutions for self-managing

hypertension — providing guidance and support for the patient outside of the traditional PCP-patient clinical relationship.

Next

Steps

Solutions also take varying approaches to medication management. Some allow patients to track medication adherence but have no direct involvement in prescribing or titration. Other approaches send prescribing recommendations to the primary care team members, who may act on the alerts and suggestions. A third approach incorporates a digital care team with a member who is a licensed prescriber empowered to adjust the patient's medication directly, with or without consultation with the primary provider.

The level of human interaction with the patient also varies greatly among the solutions. Some offer virtual 1:1 appointments with physicians, pharmacists, nurses, dietitians, and coaches; others use only asynchronous communications and synchronous interactions. Most solutions include a blend of synchronous and asynchronous interactions.

Regulation, Validation, Holistic Approach to Evaluation

The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) regulates medical devices, not programs or platforms.⁴⁰ The agency is responsible for regulating blood pressure cuffs and "software as a medical device" products. In most cases, the FDA clears new blood pressure monitors through the 510(k) premarket notification review process⁴¹ for low- and moderate-risk devices, which is designed to ensure new devices work at least as well as previously approved predicate devices. FDA-cleared blood pressure devices are also assessed using the AMA's Validated Device Listing Criteria.⁴²⁻⁴⁴ The criteria for a monitor to be deemed validated include FDA clearance, independent third-party testing under an accepted international protocol, and having appropriate cuff sizes for the general population. More than 90 devices are now listed in the U.S. Blood Pressure Validated Device Listing (VDL[™]), established by the AMA.⁴⁵ STRIDE BP and Medaval are nonprofit organizations that also provide guidance and list validated blood pressure measuring devices for purchasers. This report is focused holistically on the digital hypertension management solution, including the patient-facing smartphone application, AI models, live and asynchronous interactions, educational resources, and personalized alerts and reminders. The report does not evaluate the performance of any of the blood pressure monitoring devices themselves.



Introduction	Technology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

Exhibit 6

HOW DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS WORK



 \leftarrow 18 \rightarrow

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

44 While traditional hypertension management programs are failing most populations...

digital health solutions hold the promise of better cardiovascular health for millions. If done right, digital hypertension tools could enhance patient engagement, intensify treatment and medication adherence, and optimize blood pressure control on a large scale."

— Dr. Naomi D.L. Fisher

Three Approaches to Digital Hypertension Management

Digital hypertension management solutions leveraging a connected blood pressure monitor aim to improve the feedback loop between patients and providers to manage and control the patient's hypertension. The report assumes patients are receiving some form of usual care and seeks to understand the clinical impact of the solutions beyond usual care. This report assesses 11 digital hypertension management solutions, which can be grouped into three broad approaches to hypertension care.

Blood Pressure Monitoring solutions extend existing hypertension care beyond the clinical office by supporting patients' home monitoring and delivering data back to the healthcare provider.

These solutions primarily focus on facilitating the exchange of blood pressure monitoring information between patients and their primary providers. They supplement periodic, in-office blood pressure measurements with frequent at-home readings from a connected blood pressure cuff that transmits results electronically back to the provider. These solutions integrate with electronic health records (EHRs) to directly upload patient-collected data. The frequency of information transmission, who receives the information (e.g., doctor, nurse, team pharmacist), and the thresholds for alerts can be customized. Once blood pressure data are in the hands of the primary provider, it is up to them to monitor and act upon the information. Providers typically purchase these digital solutions and then get reimbursed by insurance when they bill the remote patient monitoring (RPM) codes.

Companies with solutions in this approach include AMC Health, HRS, and VitalSight. **Medication Management** solutions employ dedicated, virtual care teams to coordinate patients' medication adjustments as a supplement to the patient's main primary care team.

These solutions build on the blood pressure monitoring solutions by adding a specific focus on medication management. They use virtual care teams — which include a licensed prescriber and may include licensed physicians, pharmacists, nurses, and health coaches — to monitor patient data and adjust medication therapy (i.e., change prescription drugs and dosing). These solutions are designed to supplement — not replace — the patient's primary care provider or cardiologist by providing access to teams who can take an active approach to titrating medications between visits. Some of these solutions may enable RPM billing for providers to receive reimbursement from insurance plans.

Companies with solutions in this approach include Cadence, Ochsner Digital Medicine, and Story Health. **Behavior Change** solutions deliver educational content, alerts, reminders, and virtual interactions with coaches (digital or human) or care teams to improve patient's self-management of their hypertension.

These solutions focus on enabling better patient self-management through education, coaching, support, and reminders. They analyze blood pressure readings from a connected device to prompt in-app interactions with live, asynchronous, and automated messaging and educational content. These interactions focus on encouraging healthy lifestyle choices, such as diet and exercise, and on educating patients on effective hypertension self-management, including a significant focus on medication adherence. These solutions may target conditions beyond hypertension (e.g., cardiovascular care, weight loss, diet) as well. This approach does not typically deliver blood pressure readings back to providers' offices and is generally not integrated with patient-PCP workflows or medication management teams.

Companies with solutions in this approach include Dario, Hello Heart, Lark, Omada, and Teladoc (Livongo). Introduction Technology Clinical Economic Summary Next Context Effectiveness Impact Ratings Steps

How the Solutions Were Selected for Assessment

The solutions in this assessment were identified through a multistep market analysis. Products were initially identified through a scan of the digital hypertension management solutions space using multiple market analysis platforms and published literature. A company-by-company analysis examined eligible products and grouped those with similar characteristics, claims, customers, and mechanisms of action. The final list of solutions was informed by the results of company meetings, company-submitted data, detailed company research, and input from stakeholders, including health plans, employers, providers, and virtual health experts.

Minimum Criteria for Inclusion

All of the solutions included in this report:

- Are sold by companies that have clinical evidence of treating hypertension or indicate they target people with hypertension;
- Offer hypertension-specific modules and care-escalation pathways, either as a stand-alone solution or as part of a larger offering;
- Connect to a blood pressure monitor that transmits patient data;
- Are sold in the United States;
- Are sold either to payers directly or to providers who are then reimbursed by payers.
- Meet one of two financial requirements (see Exhibit 7):
 - They are sold by companies that are publicly traded or have raised at least \$25 million in private funding, or
 - They are developed by a health system and have been sold through at least one external purchase.
- And are part of an active care plan, evidenced by meeting two criteria:
 - They are recommended or prescribed following hypertension diagnosis by a healthcare professional; and
 - They are intended to be used to manage hypertension with a live case manager, such as a doctor, nurse, or coach, or are used for clinically-driven patient self-management with algorithm-driven recommendations.

Exhibit 7

COMPANY HISTORY AND FUNDING

Company	Year Founded	Ownership	Total Private Investment /Market Cap ^a		
BLOOD PRESSURE MONITORING					
AMC Health	2002	PRIVATE	\$25M		
HRS	2012	PRIVATE	\$85M		
VitalSight	1933	PUBLIC	\$9.3B		
	MEDICATION	MANAGEMENT			
Cadence	2020	PRIVATE	\$143M		
Ochsner Digital Medicine	2015	NOT-FOR-PROFIT	N/A		
Story Health	2020	PRIVATE	\$27M		
	BEHAVIOR CHANGE				
Dario	2011	PUBLIC	\$32M		
Hello Heart	2013	PRIVATE	\$145M		
Lark	2011	PRIVATE	\$210M		
Omada	2011	PRIVATE	\$530M		
Teladoc (Livongo)	2008	PUBLIC⁵	\$1.5B		

Source: PitchBook Data, Inc.

Notes: ^a Market cap for public companies, as of September 30, 2024. ^b Acquired by Teladoc in 2020 for \$18.5 billion.

Technology Context

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Privacy and Security

Payers and providers continue to emphasize the critical importance of privacy and security when making digital health purchasing decisions. Many digital hypertension management solutions share blood pressure monitoring and other patient-reported data with providers through their EHR systems. These integration points create potential security risks that should be carefully evaluated prior to selecting a solution vendor. Many hypertension solution providers work with purchasers to access qualified lists of patients or employees. These lists may be identified using personal health information or claims filed for relevant diagnosis codes. Once patients are using these platforms, they may be unaware of what information may be stored or reviewed by the solution, including visual information or recordings. Even if a platform does not actively record sessions, user agreements may enable them to start doing so at any time. Based on their IT setup and specific solution configuration, purchasers should conduct a thorough analysis of privacy and security protections prior to implementation.

Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Patient Perspectives

Managing hypertension is an onerous task for patients. It requires them to track blood pressure measurements — often multiple times a day — to determine whether their blood pressure is under control. To maintain control, many patients must take daily medications and make recommended lifestyle changes, including diet and exercise. Some patients track their blood pressure measurements manually and report them to their doctor, while others use digital solutions to monitor their hypertension, including smart watches, consumer apps, and physician- and health plan—provided tools.

Patient Self-Monitoring with Digital Solutions

Patients reported that virtual hypertension management solutions provide them with more real-time data and trend analysis that helps them manage their care and know when to engage their healthcare providers.

Blood pressure is a silent killer,

and for that reason, it's good to monitor it. Blood pressure can get so high and other things happen to your body. That's why it's so helpful to use your [digital] tools to see where your body is at."

- Focus Group Participant

I just can't keep up with all the readings.

I'm setting alarms to remind me to take them, but I get distracted by so much stuff that's happening. On top of just everyday life, it's a lot."

- Patient Interview Participant

Sharing Information with Clinicians

Patients emphasize the importance of being able to share blood pressure readings with their doctors and to contact a member of their care team when they have questions or concerns. They reported that digital tools made it easier to get questions answered without visiting the office.

If I take a reading, and it's high,

I'll communicate with my doctor, and they tell me to take another reading in an hour, or they will tell me to take a reading in the morning. These tools are absolutely saving me a trip to the doctor."

— Focus Group Participant

44 I think the medical profession appreciates the tools...

because it keeps their offices not as busy, so they can take care of the people who really need to be seen."

- Focus Group Participant

Medication Management

Patients reported that digital solutions help them manage their medications and track their symptoms. Patients expressed that these tools help them remember to take their medications at the right time and allow them to keep track of the medications' effects on their blood pressure.

L Today, I took a medication...

that made my blood pressure very low. I had to come home and lie down. The [digital] tool will track this"

— Focus Group Participant

44 Your blood pressure can spike for a million reasons.

Taking it at a single point in time is useless. With the [digital] tools, you can see trends. If the trend is normal, then OK, don't bother. But if I am trending up, then maybe I should talk to the doctor, or maybe I need to switch meds."

— Focus Group Participant

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact

Summarv Ratings

Clinical Effectiveness

This report evaluates the effectiveness of digital hypertension management solutions across clinically important health outcomes data, as well as evidence pertaining to health equity and user experiences based on a systematic literature review.

The primary clinical outcomes for hypertension are focused on blood pressure management and sustained control, aiming for clinically meaningful reductions of more than 5 mm Hg in SBP compared with usual care. Secondary outcomes, including medication adherence, can play a supportive role in achieving and maintaining these improvements in primary hypertension outcomes. User experience metrics are important indicators of patient engagement with the solutions, and health equity results demonstrate the ability of digital

hypertension management solutions to improve care for underserved populations.

The systematic literature review identified a substantial body of evidence, including several randomized controlled trials. Most studies include 6–12 months of data. Detailed clinical methods and findings are described below.

Systematic Literature Review

Using the methods described in the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework, the systematic literature review included published and unpublished evidence on clinical effectiveness from three

data sources: online databases and conference proceedings, companyprovided data, and company websites. Independent reviewers conducted the systematic review of published scientific literature, gray literature, online databases, and conference proceedings on the basis of the predefined inclusion/ exclusion criteria in Exhibit 8 (Prospero Registry). PHTI also distributed a data request to each company included in the evaluation, and their submissions were reviewed according to the same criteria. See Appendix A for a detailed methodology.

Exhibit 8

PICOTS INCLUSION AND EXCLUSION CRITERIA

rit	eria
	rit

Criteria	Exclusion Criteria
POPULATION: Adult patients with hypertension ^a	Patients with prohypertension or elevated blood pressure
SUBGROUP: Age; comorbid conditions, including type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular disease, chronic kidney disease, and/or hyperlipidemia (based on data availability)	Pregnant women with gestational hypertension
 INTERVENTIONS: Connected blood pressure monitors with a cuff linked via personal area network interface^b to disease management support by: a case manager^c artificial intelligence only^d (as a part of active care plan^e) 	Cuffless blood pressure monitors Telehealth without connected device, and/or personal area network interface that are not approved or available in the United States
COMPARATORS: Usual care via:	
 traditional patient blood pressure measurements at the clinical setting unconnected home blood pressure monitoring 	N/A
OUTCOMES: See Exhibit 11	N/A
STUDY DESIGN: Clinical trials (randomized, nonrandomized, or single arm) and observational studies of any sample size and SLRs ^f	Editorials, commentaries, study protocols, reviews, and case reports
LANGUAGE: English	N/A
DATABASES: EMBASE and MEDLINE (via PubMed) ^g	N/A
CONFERENCES: American College of Cardiology, American Heart Association, Society of General Internal Medicine, and Society of Behavioral Medicine	N/A
DATE OF PUBLICATION: Databases: 2014–2024 and Conferences: 2021–2024	N/A
GEOGRAPHY: United States	N/A

Notes: N/A = not applicable. SLRs = systematic literature reviews.

^a Defined per AHA/ACC blood pressure guidelines as SBP ≥130 mm Hg and diastolic blood pressure as ≥80 mm Hg (Whelton 2018). ^b Including Bluetooth, Wi-Fi, NFC, or ZigBee. ^o Defined as a PCP; nurse; pharmacist; licensed medical professional; or nonmedical case manager, including a hypertension specialist or coach who is a part of the care or intervention team. ^dAutomatic responses based on interpretive algorithms. ^eMust be recommended or prescribed as a result of a diagnosis of a clinical condition. ^ISLRs were not extracted for data and were utilized only for manual reference screening. ^g Targeted search for company-specific studies.

 \leftarrow 23 \rightarrow





Notes: Systematic literature review (SLR) was conducted in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines. Articles include peer-reviewed publications, and conference abstracts and posters.

 \leftarrow 24 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

The search of online databases and conference proceedings identified 2,498 pieces of evidence (records). Reviewers screened these records for inclusion and identified 68 eligible articles (including peer-reviewed journal publications and conference posters/abstracts) and 12 systematic literature reviews/ meta-analyses. Ten references from the systematic literature reviews/ meta-analyses were reviewed for potentially relevant articles, resulting in three additional eligible articles included in this assessment. Reviewers screened articles submitted by the companies included in this report or identified on their websites: six companies (AMC Health, Cadence, Hello Heart, Ochsner Digital Medicine, Omada, and Teladoc (Livongo)) submitted 31 clinical articles for review; searches of websites from companies included in this assessment identified 22 articles. After screening these 53 articles using the PICOTS criteria, two more articles were added to this literature review, for a total of 73 articles from 61 unique studies (see Exhibit 9 on prior page).

Altogether, the body of evidence for this systematic literature review included 20 articles based on results from randomized

controlled trials, one article based on a nonrandomized controlled trial, 12 articles based on comparative observational studies, and 40 articles based on single-arm observational studies. The included articles are listed in **Appendix B-1;** see **Appendix B-2** for a list of all company-specific evidence that did not meet inclusion criteria.

Evidence Requirements and Risk of Bias

According to the ICER-PHTI Assessment Framework for Digital Health Technologies, the digital health interventions in this report qualify as Tier 3a because they are professionally directed therapeutic services used in consultation with a medical professional. While not all digital solutions in this report have clinician involvement in their offering, they are intended to treat a clinical condition (i.e., hypertension) that is diagnosed by a healthcare professional. PHTI considers all relevant evidence that meets the PICOTS criteria in Exhibit 8 including real-world evidence from single-arm studies. PHTI prioritizes evidence meeting the minimum standards for Tier 3, which includes high-quality observational or quasiexperimental studies with appropriate comparators. The best evidence would be a randomized controlled trial.

Independent reviewers conducted evidence quality assessments, or risk of bias ratings, on 48 of 61 studies with sufficient detail to rate. Details on the rating methods for the risk of bias ratings are provided in detail in Appendix A. The 14 randomized controlled trials were rated with the Cochrane Collaboration Risk of Bias in Randomized Trials Version 2 (RoB2) and four studies were rated with low, five studies with moderate, and five studies with high risk of bias. The 34 nonrandomized studies (eight comparative observational studies and 26 single-arm studies) were rated with the Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS). The 61 unique studies in the systematic literature review were mapped to approaches on the basis of the design of their intervention arm, and then grouped into the three specific approaches to digital hypertension care: Blood Pressure Monitoring, Medication Management, and Behavior Change.

The number of studies for each approach by risk of bias ratings is shown in Exhibit 10. Details on the risk of bias ratings for each study are shown in **Appendix C.**



Notes: ROB = risk of bias. N/A = not applicable. Maciejewski 2014 is counted twice — in both the Medication Management and Behavior Change approach — increasing the total clinical count in this exhibit to 62. For ease of interpretation across risk of bias ratings, "Low" refers to original ratings of "Low Risk of Bias" (RoB2) or "Good Study Quality" (NOS), "Moderate" refers to original ratings of "Some Risk of Bias" (RoB2) or "Fair Study Quality" (NOS), and "High" refers to original ratings of "High Risk of Bias" (RoB2) or "Poor Study Quality" (NOS).



Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Compared with past PHTI reports on type <u>2 diabetes</u> and <u>musculoskeletal care</u>, the evidence base for digital hypertension management solutions was larger and more robust. It included more comparative and low risk of bias studies, which inform the clinical findings for digital hypertension solutions as a whole and by approach.

Hypertension Clinical Outcomes

This evaluation reviewed evidence across 13 outcome measures (see Exhibit 11). Primary outcome measures focused on reducing SBP and increasing the proportion of patients achieving BPC, compared with usual care, both of which are core goals of hypertension care and guide treatment plans and medication management. Clinically, SBP (the blood pressure when the heart contracts) is used to guide medication adjustments until a patient is in BPC range. Providers adjust medications and dosage to bring down patients' blood pressure. They also rely on patients to communicate medication side effects, such as hypotensive episodes that can lead to lightheadedness or dizziness.⁴⁶ Ideally, patients should achieve BPC, which means sustaining blood pressure under 130/80 mm Hg or the recommended levels based on age and health status (e.g., comorbidities like frailty).

Secondary outcomes included a range of clinical measures, such as frequency of blood pressure monitoring and medication adherence. These outcomes measure aspects of patient self-management and may support improvements in primary outcome measures.

To establish an agreed-upon level of difference that would be "clinically meaningful" in the context of treatment plans, prognosis, complications, and patient quality of life, clinicians and standards bodies often define a "minimal clinically important difference" (MCID) for important measures. As per expert input from Clinical Advisors, in the hypertension context, interventions that reduce systolic blood pressure levels by 5 mm Hg or greater than usual care are considered to meet MCID.

Exhibit 11 DETAILED SUMMARY OF CLINICAL, USER EXPERIENCE, AND HEALTH EQUITY OUTCOMES

Primary Clinical Outcomes	Secondary Clinical Outcomes	User Experience and Health Equity Outcomes
SBP CHANGE	BP MEASUREMENT FREQUENCY	ENGAGEMENT
 SBP change over time (mm Hg) Between-group differences in SBP change over time Between-group differences in SBP at follow-up times 	 BP change over time mm Hg) Average number of BP measurements during a given period (e.g., per day, per month, or across the study duration) Number of patients who transmitted a certain amount of BP measurements during the study Total number of months with a certain number of transmitted BP measurements 	 Adherence to video visits Number of coaching conversations/interactions Number of peer-group interactions Number of lessons completed Proportion (%) of patients completing ≥1 self-monitoring activity per day
BPC	MEDICATION ADHERENCE	USER EXPERIENCE
• Proportion (%) of patients achieving BPC	 Pharmacist-reported patient as ≥80% adherent Proportion of days covered over 12 months Self-reported medication adherence scales (e.g., Morisky Medication Adherence Scale) 	USER SATISFACTION
		RETENTION
	 Patients categorized as having "no missed doses" vs. "any missed doses" 	HEALTH EQUITY • Access
	MEDICATION INTENSITY	Accessibility
	Number of medications prescriptions at study entry	Distribution
	 Number of changes (increases/decreases) in the number of medications prescribed to patient over study duration 	
	Total number of medications at study close	
	DBP ^a	
	MAP ^a	
	SAFETY (ADVERSE EVENTS)	

Notes: SBP = systolic blood pressure. BPC = blood pressure control. BP = blood pressure. DBP = diastolic blood pressure. MAP = mean arterial pressure. ^aDBP and MAP outcomes were excluded from this evaluation based on expert input from clinical advisors and limited data in the SLR evidence.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Primary Clinical Outcomes

The primary outcomes for managing hypertension are change in SBP and BPC. Fifteen studies compared the change in SBP using a digital hypertension intervention with usual care and 32 single-arm studies examined SBP improvements with digital solutions (See **Appendix D** for comparator studies and **Appendix F** for single-arm studies).* For BPC, 12 studies compared a digital hypertension intervention with usual care and 16 studies examined digital hypertension interventions alone (see **Appendix E** for comparator studies and **Appendix E** for comparator studies and **Appendix E** for single-arm studies).

Hypertension Control Under Usual Care

The assessment prioritizes evidence from clinical studies with comparators over single-arm studies to understand the incremental impact of digital interventions relative to usual care for lowering high blood pressure. Usual care is a heterogeneous set of clinical treatments and patients' self-management between office visits. While standard of care represents optimal treatment, usual care may vary because of numerous real-world challenges, including patients' ability to consistently follow their treatment plan, take medications, and make lifestyle changes. Providers' treatment may also vary from standard of care because of staffing limitations, competing clinical priorities, or poor follow-up.

Comparative studies in this evaluation include a range of usual care approaches, which may include home blood pressure monitoring and patient education, in addition to traditional in-office care. Prior research has shown that usual care for hypertension produces small reductions in SBP with substantial variation across patients. A systematic review and meta-analysis of 28 studies from the United States found an average 3.9 mm Hg SBP reduction in the control group after 12 months.⁴⁷ The Sprint Trial, which included 9.361 adults from 102 clinical sites from the United States showed a 1.6 mm Hg SBP decrease from baseline after three years follow up in usual care.48

Primary Outcomes by Approach

The three approaches — Blood Pressure Monitoring, Medication Management, and Behavior Change — had very different impact on hypertension improvements compared with usual care. To help with interpretation of study results for each approach, this assessment presents findings from individual studies, as well as weighted averages of results based on the number of digital solution users in the study sample (Exhibit 12). These averages are intended to facilitate rough comparisons between approaches.

Taken together, these findings demonstrate that the **Medication Management** approach has superior clinical outcomes, producing clinically meaningful and more rapid improvements in SBP compared with usual care. The other two approaches deliver marginal or modest benefits compared with usual care. Detailed findings by approach are described below, with full details in **Appendix D.**

* Three comparative studies were excluded from this portion of the analysis because they compared performance across digital approaches, rather than with usual care.



-10.0

-9.9

-9.7

Milani 2017

Blood 2023

Maciejewski 2014

Margolis 2018

Margolis 2022

BEHAVIOR CHANGE

Pletcher 2022

Abel 2023

Maciejewski 2014

3 mo

12 mo

12 mo

12 mo

12 mo

12 mo

6 mo

9 mo



Notes: MCID = minimum clinically important difference. Out of 15 studies with between-group differences, seven studies have data at 12 months. For the other studies, data from the longest follow-up timepoint was used: nine months (one study), six months (five studies), and three months (two studies). See Appendix D for individual study details. Maciejewski 2014 compares both Medication Management and Behavior Change approaches with usual care; this study is included in both approaches above. Weighted averages of between-group differences are shown to the right of the brackets. Averages are weighted by number of participants in the digital solution arm.

-7.1 Weighted

-1.0 Weighted

Average

5

Average

-1.4

-0.8

-0.3

-0.2

-2.0

Technology Context

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact

Summary Ratings

Blood Pressure Monitoring Approach

Exhibit 13

Petito 2023b (O)

Makutonin 2023 (O)

VitalSight

Other

Low

High

A Blood Pressure Monitoring approach to hypertension management showed slightly greater — but not clinically meaningful — declines in SBP compared with usual care and may help patients achieve SBP improvements faster (within three months) than usual care. However. most studies only reported results for six months or less, making the long-term benefits of this approach less certain. The results are also relatively variable, reflecting the heterogeneity of how provider practices respond to blood pressure monitoring data across studies and, likely, in the real world.

When compared with usual care, the Blood Pressure Monitoring approach improved SBP by an additional 3.4 mm Hg, on average. Study findings of the between-group difference ranged from 1.9 mm Hg improvement in SBP for the digital intervention to 9.8 mm Hg improvement (Exhibit 12). There were three studies with low risk of bias that used the VitalSight platform.49-51 Only one of these studies found betweengroup SBP improvements that met MCID (5.7 mm Hg at 12 months).⁵² There was one additional study with a high risk of bias that tracked a cohort of 100% Black patients with low socioeconomic status over a short duration.⁵³ It found that the

blood pressure monitoring improved SPB by 9.8 mm Hg more than usual care at three months, but it did not include longer-term follow ups (Exhibit 13).

There were four SBP single-arm studies that report within-group changes from baseline with mixed risk of bias ratings. Qualitatively, these studies show results profiles similar to the digital intervention arms in the comparator studies. For instance, the single-arm SBP studies showed a weighted average improvement at six months of 7.6 mm Hg compared with 7.7 mm Hg in the comparative studies. Detailed results on each of these studies can be found in Appendix F.



Notes: O = observational study. Solid lines indicate low or moderate risk of bias studies; dotted lines indicate high risk of bias studies. SBP at follow-up and between-group differences reported at final follow-up timepoint up to 12 months. Petito 2023a reported at 12 months. Persell 2023 and Petito 2023b reported at six months. Makutonin 2023 reported at three months. Negative between-group difference numbers indicate a larger SBP reduction in the DHT group vs. the usual care group. The four studies can be referenced in more detail in Appendix D under the Blood Pressure Monitoring Approach

207

13

^a Number of patients in the intervention arm of the study. ^b Majority of patients in the digital intervention arm represent diverse and historically underserved groups, including racial and ethnic minorities and low-income populations



No

Yes

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

In the five comparator studies reporting on BPC, all showed more patients using Blood Pressure Monitoring achieved BPC compared with usual care, ranging from 3.6 to 17.2 percentage-point incremental BPC improvement over usual care at last follow-up (see Appendix E under the Blood Pressure Monitoring Approach). A good quality study with a nine month follow-up showed a 25-point increase in the proportion of patients achieving BPC in the digital intervention arm and only a 8-point increase in the usual care arm.⁵⁴ In another high-quality study reporting results at multiple timepoints, the proportion of patients

achieving BPC was consistently at least 15 percentage points higher in the digital intervention arm than the usual care arm from three months through 12 months.⁵⁵ Detailed results on each of these studies can be found in **Appendix F.**

Altogether, the evidence suggests that improved **Blood Pressure Monitoring** can help providers track patients' progress on hypertension management and may accelerate and improve their ability to achieve reductions in SBP. However, because these solutions depend on the care teams to act on the monitoring data, overall performance of these solutions will vary by provider group.

Medication Management Approach

Evidence about the **Medication Management** approach shows that it can help patients achieve clinically meaningful and more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care. The studies show large reductions in SBP as early as three months, with most reductions accruing by six months and sustained improvements through one year (Exhibit 14). Medication Management also helps more patients achieve BPC over time.



otady (i/o/	Company	Risk of Blus	Cample Comp Digital Colution	oumple melades majority onderserved ropulation
Blood 2023 (0)	Other	Low	3,370	No
Clark 2021 (0)	Other	Low	118	Yes
Maciejewski 2014 (I)	Other	Low	149	No
Milani 2017 (O)	Ochsner Digital Health	Low	156	No
Margolis 2018 (I)	Other ^c	Moderate	228	No
Margolis 2022 (I)	Other ^c	Moderate	1,648	No

Notes: I = interventional study. O = observational study. All studies shown have low or moderate risk of bias. SBP between-group differences reported at final follow-up timepoint up to 12 months. Blood 2023, Margolis 2018, Margolis 2022, and Maciejewski 2014 reported at 12 months. Clark 2021 reported at six months. Milani 2017 reported at three months. Negative between-group difference numbers indicate a larger SBP reduction in the DHT group vs. the usual care group. The six studies can be referenced in more detail in Appendix D under the Medication Management Approach.

^a Number of patients in the intervention arm of the study.^b Majority of patients in the digital intervention arm represent diverse and historically underserved groups, including racial and ethnic minorities and low-income populations.^c Studies use AMC technology to transmit blood pressure data. These are listed as "other" because the trials were designed to test the use of a non physician to control medication management. This study design is a function of the specific trial and is not testing/using an available feature of the AMC solution.



Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

The Medication Management approach exceeded MCID, with an average between-group improvement in SBP of 7.1 mm Hg, ranging from 0.8 mm Hg to 12.3 mm Hg (Exhibit 12).Three well-designed observational studies showed meaningful improvements in SBP relative to usual care, ranging from 9.9 to 13.2 mm Hg (Exhibit 14).56-58 One of these studies examined Ochsner Digital Medicine's solution and found a rapid 10 mm Hg improvement over usual care but only reported findings at three months.⁵⁹ A randomized controlled trial with moderate risk of bias also demonstrated clinically meaningful improvements (9.7 mm Hg at 12 months).⁶⁰ The speed of these improvements was also notable, with four studies achieving meaningful SBP improvements over usual care within six months. The number of well-designed studies and the consistency of their findings increase confidence that the medication management approach out-performs usual care for hypertension control.

Eleven single-arm studies of the **Medication Management** approach include data on within-group changes in SBP from baseline, most with a high risk of bias. These single-arm studies showed slightly better improvements in SBP at six months than what was found in the comparator studies (11.9 mm Hg in single-arm studies compared with 9.2 mm Hg in comparator studies). See **Appendixes F and G** for detailed results on each of these studies.

The three comparator studies that reported on BPC showed more patients using **Medication Management** achieving BPC compared with usual care, ranging from 8.9 to 40 percentage points higher BPC (see **Appendix E** under the Medication Management Approach). One low risk of bias study found that 71% of digital solution users achieved BPC within three months compared with only 31% of people in usual care.⁶¹ Another good quality study with multiple timepoints based on veteran patients reported more modest differences (7.1 percentage-point improvement at six months and 8.8 percentage points more BPC at 12 months), but still showed better performance among patients using digital solutions versus those receiving usual care.⁶²

Taken together, this is a robust body of evidence that consistently finds that Medication Management approaches outperform usual care. Because medication plays such an important role in hypertension treatment, interventions that assume full control over patients' medication regimens help speed up the pace of medication management to deliver superior SBP reductions compared with usual care. These solutions also help reduce the real-world variation in provider management of hypertension, including how quickly and effectively care teams adjust medications to achieve improved outcomes.

Behavior Change Approach

Evidence about the **Behavior Change** approach shows that it provides slightly greater — but not clinically meaningful — declines in SBP compared with usual care. Most of the evidence for the Behavior Change approach — in which patient self-management is the focus of the intervention — consists of studies with unique patient populations, including underserved patient groups representing racial and ethnic minorities, those with low socioeconomic status, or rural communities. This has two implications: (1) these findings provide insights into how digital solutions may perform in underserved communities, and (2) these findings may not be generalizable for a broader population. Unfortunately, none of the companies offering Behavior Change solutions in this assessment generated comparative evidence about SBP outcomes compared with usual care, making it difficult to draw direct conclusions about performance relative to usual care.

The comparative evidence on the **Behavior Change** approach suggests that digital solutions generate only small incremental SBP improvements (1.0 mm Hg) over usual care that do not meet MCID. The SBP results from six comparative studies ranged from 1.6 mm Hg worse than usual care to 7.0 mm Hg better than usual care (Exhibit 12).

The best quality evidence comes from two randomized controlled trials with low risk of bias, each of which found that Behavior Change approaches performed the same as usual care on SBP improvements. A study of patients with high starting SBP found a 0.2 mm Hg improvement in SBP over usual care.⁶³ Another study of veterans showed a 0.3 mm Hg SBP improvement over usual care⁶⁴ (Exhibit 15). Four randomized controlled trials with moderate to high risk of bias examined digital Behavior Change approaches in diverse or underserved communities, including a group of Korean American senior citizens,⁶⁵ a small sample of mostly (70%) obese Black women,⁶⁶ a 12-person study of mostly Black patients,⁶⁷ and a 83-person study of Black men and women.⁶⁸ Only one of these studies showed clinically meaningful improvements in SBP over usual care (7.0 mm Hg at six months).⁶⁹

There were 15 SBP single-arm studies that reported within-group changes from baseline, including several abstracts that

Introduction	Technology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

Exhibit 15

DIFFERENCES IN SBP OVER TIME BETWEEN BEHAVIOR CHANGE APPROACH AND USUAL CARE



Study (I/O)	Company	Risk of Bias	Sample Using Digital Solution ^a	Sample Includes Majority Underserved Population ^b
Maciejewski 2014 (I)	Other	Low	148	No
Pletcher 2022 (I)	Other	Low	1,051	No
Abel 2023 (I)	Other	Moderate	45	Yes
Buis 2024 (I)	Other	High	83	Yes
Kim 2014 (I)	Other	High	184	Yes
Zha 2020 (I)	Other	High	12	Yes

Notes: I = interventional study. O = observational study. Solid lines indicate low or moderate risk of bias studies; dotted lines indicate high risk of bias studies. SBP between-group differences reported at final follow-up timepoint up to 12 months. Maciejewski 2014, Buis 2024, and Kim 2014 reported at 12 months. Abel 2023 reported up to nine months. Pletcher 2022 and Zha 2020 reported at six months. Negative between-group difference numbers indicate a larger SBP reduction in the DHT group vs. the usual care group. The six studies can be referenced in more detail in Appendix D under the Behavior Change Approach.

^a Number of patients in the intervention arm of the study. ^b Majority of patients in the digital intervention arm represent diverse and historically underserved groups, including racial and ethnic minorities and low-income populations.

provided limited details on study methods and studies with a mixed risk of bias (see **Appendix F**). Most of these studies also focused on unique patient groups. The findings align with the findings from the comparator studies; the single-arm studies showed a weighted average improvement of 9.5 mm Hg in SBP at six months and the comparator studies showed 9.9 mm Hg improvement.

Two single-arm studies are worth highlighting because they both include a distinct group of patients with lower starting SBP than most of the other studies (134.2 and 130.7 mm Hg).^{70,71} Both studies effectively brought patients into or near the threshold for healthy blood pressure (118.9 and 122.9 mm Hg SBP), which is a notable marker of success. Further, they accomplished this in two underserved communities (rural and low-income), suggesting the behavior change approach may be helpful for patients who experience barriers to accessing usual care.

Among the three comparator studies that reported on BPC, all showed more patients using **Behavior Change** achieving BPC compared with usual care, ranging from 3 to 9.1 percentage points higher BPC (**see Appendix E** under the Behavior Change Approach). Evidence from two good quality studies suggests that the difference in improvements between **Behavior Change** and usual care are small across six and 12 months (3% and 3.8% differences at 6 months and 4% differences at 12 months).^{72, 73} The one larger difference between groups (9.1%) was from a high risk of bias study.⁷⁴

 \leftarrow 32 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Secondary Outcomes

There are a number of secondary outcomes that help support patients' hypertension control. Several of these, including blood pressure measurement frequency and medication adherence, are indicators that patients are actively engaged in self-management and following their care plan. Others, like medication intensity, can be proxy measures for providers actively managing and adjusting patients' medication regimens. All studies reporting on secondary outcomes can be found in our **online data supplement.**

Blood Pressure Measurement Frequency

Evidence across multiple comparator and single-arm studies found that study participants generally followed clinical recommendations about when and how often to monitor their blood pressure. However, in a real-world setting, it is likely that patient adherence to recommended monitoring schedules may be diminished.

Most of the evidence suggests that blood pressure measurement activity alone is not associated with better SBP or BPC. However, there are two studies that were exceptions, both of which show that increased frequency of home blood pressure measurements was associated with lower SBP, even when controlling for patient demographic characteristics.^{75, 76}

Medication Adherence

Studies reporting on medication adherence most often relied on self-reported measures from patients and results varied across the three approaches. The **Medication Management** approach showed some improvements in medication adherence over time. Multiple articles analyzing one moderate risk of bias randomized

controlled trial examined medication adherence at different timepoints. At six months, digital solution users had a statistically significant improvement in self-reported medication adherence, whereas patients receiving usual care did not.77 Another article that reported on adherence for the digital solution group found that the share of patients adhering to at least 80% of their medications — as evaluated by their pharmacist on the basis of patient self-report and review of pharmacy claims — increased from 49% to more than 90% by the end of the 12-month study.⁷⁸ However, another article found that a similar share of patients in both groups were adherent by 12 months determined by the proportion of days covered by hypertension medications - and the difference between the two groups was not statistically significant.⁷⁹

Findings for the **Behavior Change** approach were mixed. Three high risk of bias comparator studies generally found improvement in medication adherence over time for both digital solution users and those receiving usual care, but the between-group differences were not statistically significant.^{80–82} Results from single-arm studies were also mixed and limited by sample size.

By contrast, the evidence we reviewed indicated that the **Blood Pressure Monitoring** approach did not show any improvement in medication adherence for digital solution users compared with those receiving usual care. Two studies reported on medication adherence: a randomized controlled trial found that self-reported medication adherence did not improve for digital solution users from baseline to six months and was similar to patients receiving usual care,⁸³ and a single-arm study found no significant change in patient adherence to medication or refills from baseline to three months.⁸⁴

Medication Intensity

Studies reported on medication intensity, which is determined by the number of drug classes prescribed to the patient. Some studies report only on baseline medication intensity, while others report on changes therein (i.e., the number of medications that are added or removed from patients' medication list). All three approaches showed similar medication intensity patterns among digital hypertension solution groups and usual care groups. Generally, patients in both groups ended up with about the same number of medications by study end, which suggests that usual care and all digital approaches ultimately achieve similar outcomes for medication regimens, though the speed of adding medications may vary among them.

Patient Activation

Patient activation was measured in numerous ways across studies, including patients' engagement with their disease management and self-reported selfefficacy or confidence in managing one's disease, as well as education or knowledge of one's disease or management thereof. Across approaches, patient activation appeared to improve over time in both digital solutions and with usual care, with a few studies showing significantly greater improvement in the former.

Safety

Only four studies reported on adverse events.^{85–88} In general, the adverse events profile across all intervention groups was



Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

minimal but included a few reported events that varied in severity (e.g., symptomatic hypotension, angioedema).

User Experience

User experience — including measures of satisfaction and engagement — are important outcomes that impact patients' willingness to use digital solutions, the frequency and duration of their use, and ultimately, their clinical performance. Studies reporting on user experience can be found in our **online data supplement.**

Experience and Satisfaction

Across all approaches, patients reported positive user experiences throughout the duration of study involvement, suggesting good feasibility and acceptance of these digital solutions. Patients found that **Blood Pressure Monitoring** was useful and easy to use, self-monitoring was possible, and **Medication Management** approaches worked for them.

Few studies reported user experience findings from healthcare providers and staff who delivered or participated in the digital solutions. This is a significant limitation, since both the **Blood Pressure Monitoring** approach and the **Medication Management** approach are designed to integrate new data streams and patient management patterns into clinical workflows. Future research should include more in-depth assessments of how to optimally integrate these solutions into provider workflows to deliver clinical benefits without creating provider burden.

Engagement

Patient engagement measures are used to track the frequency of a patient's interaction with the digital hypertension management solution's program. Studies reported on user engagement with a variety of measures, including number of video visits, number of messages sent to the care team, number of conversations started on a discussion board, number of meals tracked, number of educational modules completed, and number of activities related to self-management. Across approaches and measures, the studies generally found strong patient engagement with digital solutions.

Health Equity

Hypertension prevalence and severity vary by age, race and ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and geography. The majority of studies in this analysis reported detailed demographic information about their study participants, which is important to understand how solutions perform across diverse patient populations (see online data supplement). Furthermore, many of the studies of digital hypertension solutions were specifically designed to test outcomes in specific patient groups and sub-populations, including numerous studies enrolling a disproportionate sample of diverse racial and ethnic groups, low-income communities, and veterans.

Broadly speaking, the evidence tells a positive story about the potential role of digital hypertension management solutions in both serving diverse patient populations and helping to close care gaps among underserved communities. Digital hypertension management solutions were found to be effective across demographic groups, including age, gender, and rural and urban settings. Two studies assessing Medication Management and Behavior **Change** approaches specifically tested whether the benefits they found in SBP and BPC differed across patient characteristics. They found the solutions perform comparably well across race, gender, age, and preferred language.^{89,90} Notably though, several studies that were exclusively focused on specific, non-white racial and ethnic groups showed greater benefits to hypertension control than the rest of the literature.

Taken together, these studies show that people who cannot access or are not able to engage in care do benefit from hypertension management when it is provided in a way that works for them. If the care they do engage or access is via digital hypertension management solutions or a viable usual care pathway, they can work. That said, digital hypertension management solutions alone are not a substitute for engagement with a primary care provider.

Race and Ethnicity

Eleven studies (>18%) included patient samples consisting entirely of specific racial and ethnic groups. Four studies showed clinically meaningful change from baseline SBP among patients from Black, Hispanic, and Asian American populations.^{91–94} However, two comparative studies in Black patients showed clinically meaningful decreases in SBP, but no benefit relative to usual care.^{95,96} The result profile for BPC was similar.^{97–103}

Age and Gender

Six studies reporting on primary health outcomes in patients over 60 years of age found similar improvements in SBP and BPC across older and younger users of digital solutions.^{104–113} In a study of patients over 65 years old, the **Medication Management** approach performed significantly better than usual care plus education after three months (13.9 mm Hg vs. 4 mm Hg decrease, respectively).¹¹⁴ Four studies presented primary outcomes



Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

by gender. In all cases, findings on SBP and BPC demonstrated comparable benefits among male and female patients.^{115–119}

Geographic Location

Only seven studies reported on geographic location of study participants.^{120–126} Across these studies, findings on SBP and BPC generally showed that digital hypertension management solutions are effective in both rural and urban communities.

Clinical Effectiveness Ratings by Approach

Based on PHTI's review of clinical evidence, digital hypertension management solutions improve hypertension control as well as or better than usual care. The solutions have been examined widely across diverse patient populations and are shown to be effective across age, gender, race, ethnicity, and geography of the users. The evidence suggests that focused hypertension management in general, including using digital solutions, is particularly effective in underserved populations who might not otherwise have good access to high-quality care. Secondary outcomes and user experience measures were generally positive across the literature.

Blood Pressure Monitoring

approaches reduce SBP slightly greater compared to usual care, but improvements are not clinically meaningful and vary depending on how the care team acts on the data.

- Medication Management approaches produce more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care, which produce clinically meaningful health benefits.
- **Behavior Change** approaches provides limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care but may help underserved populations achieve their care goals.

Across the three approaches to digital hypertension management, the evidence indicated that the Medication Management approach has the most substantive evidence of superior performance, showing patients achieve rapid improvements in SBP that exceed MCID compared with usual care. These solutions also produce larger improvements in the proportion of patients achieving BPC compared with usual care. By outsourcing medication management to dedicated, virtual care teams, these solutions accelerate SBP reductions compared with what most providers can achieve with in-person visits. Based on the ICER Evidence Rating Matrix, these Medication Management solutions have an "Incremental or Better" (B+ rating) comparative net health benefit, given their substantial net benefit and high certainty in the evidence.

The **Blood Pressure Monitoring** approach has a smaller evidence base to support improvements in clinical outcomes at levels that did not meet MCID for SBP — compared with usual care. By delivering regular home monitoring of blood pressure, often accompanied by clinician notifications and recommendations, these solutions give regular SBP feedback to providers that enables medication management and other adjustments to the care plan. However, data that is not acted on does not contribute to better patient outcomes. Based on the ICER Evidence Rating Matrix, these Blood Pressure Monitoring solutions have a "Comparable or Better" (C++ rating) comparative net health benefit, given their moderate evidence certainty and their small net health benefit.

The evidence indicates that the **Behavior Change** approach does not meet MCID for SBP compared with usual care, but evidence shows this approach to deliver notable clinical improvements in underserved populations. By supporting patient hypertension self-management and education, these solutions may help close access and equity gaps in traditional care models. Based on the ICER Evidence Rating Matrix, these Behavior Change solutions have a "Comparable or Incremental" (C+ rating), given their moderate-to-low evidence certainty and comparable net benefit to usual care.

While the body of evidence for digital hypertension management solutions is generally robust, additional evidence generation in this space should prioritize studies with longer-term follow up to show the durability of effects past one year. Combined approaches that bring together monitoring, medication management, and behavior change may have potential for substantial and lasting clinical benefits across a wide range of patients and warrants further study.

Introduction	Technology Context	Clinical Effectiveness	Economic Impact	Summary Ratings	Next Steps		
Exhibit 16 INCLUDED CC	OMPANIES BY APPROACH	1					
Blood Pro Monitorin	essure ng	Medication Management		Behavior Change			
AMC Healt HRS VitalSight	h	Cadence Ochsner Digital Story Health	Medicine	Dario Hello Heart Lark Omada Teladoc (Livongo)			
Solution-Spec This section prov summarizes the c on 11 digital hype solutions included the solutions can into three approa	cific Analysis ides an overview and clinical information ertension management d in the report. Although be broadly categorized aches on the basis of	Eight of the companies clinical evidence about solution. Three compa- Dario, HRS, and Story evidence that met the for this review. VitalSis	s have published ut their digital anies including Health had no inclusion criteria ght has the most	measurable differences in outcomes. All companies should continue to generate evidence of clinical performance to confirm their solutions align with the outcomes of the approach as a whole.			

robust body of evidence, with three low

risk of bias comparative studies against

usual care. In addition, Ochsner Digital

comparative study (see Exhibit 18). In

produced a comparator trial, and none

of the companies produced company-

specific comparative evidence against

usual care. This evidentiary gap makes it

difficult to understand the clinical impact

of these solutions beyond the consistent

with well-managed usual care. Given the

consistency in the mechanism of action

within approaches to digital hypertension

management, it is likely that findings for

will apply to solutions that use a similar

design, user interface, and the care

approach. However, variation in solution

model using the solution may produce

one company using a particular approach

improvements observed across all studies

the Behavior Change approach, only Lark

Medicine has one well-designed

how they drive blood pressure change,

each solution includes unique features, user engagement approaches, staffing

models, and pricing (see Exhibits 16

Eight of 11 companies in this report

submitted evidence for review.

chose to engage with PHTI during the

Confidential business information was

used to inform the assessment but is

not represented in the final report.

Throughout the process, PHTI held

meetings with companies to better

companies the opportunity to review

understand their solutions. PHTI provided

company-related information in the report

prior to publication. Clinical summaries

including company-submitted evidence.

are based on the full literature review,

assessment process, and six companies

and 17).

Blood Pressure Monitoring Approaches

Based on the clinical effectiveness of **Blood Pressure Monitoring,** company studies and solutions that provide slightly greater, but not clinically meaningful (less than 5 mm Hg) declines in SBP compared with usual care are in line with this approach.

AMC Health offers a remote monitoring solution that provides patient data to physicians and care teams for a range of chronic conditions. For hypertension, the platform uses a connected blood pressure cuff to upload patient homemonitoring data directly to provider EHR systems. The solution uses analytic tools to help clinical teams monitor and identify patients who need additional focus. Some configurations include human coaches/ clinical staff who monitor the data and

Introduction Technology Clinical Economic Summary Next Context Effectiveness Impact Ratings Steps	Introduction Technology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

Exhibit 17

CORE COMPONENTS OF DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS

••• Standard Feature OOO Available Feature

	BLO MONITO	OD PRESS DRING APF	URE PROACH	MEDICA	TION MANA	GEMENT I		BEHAVIOR CHANGE APPROACH			
CATEGORY Features	AMC Health	HRS	VitalSight	Cadence	Ochsner Digital Medicineª	Story Health	Dario	Hello Heart	Lark	Omada⁵	Teladoc (Livongo) ^c
PERSONNEL Has a clinician (prescribing) that provides virtual visits and can prescribe medication		•		•	٠	•			0		0
Has an Al-based coach focused on behavior and lifestyle management, patient education, and/or medication adherence education								•	•		
Has a human coach/care team (non-prescribing) focused on behavior and lifestyle management, patient education, and/or medication adherence education	•			•	•	٠	•		•	•	•
DATA COLLECTION Blood pressure	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Automated medication tracking/adherence tracking (e.g., tracking refill data)					0	•					•
Patient-reported medication adherence		•		•	•	•	•	•	•	0	•
DATA SHARING Automated data sharing with patient's primary doctor through EHR integration	•	•	•	•	•	•					0
Data sharing with patient's primary doctor is optional/available		•		•	0	•		•	0	•	•

Source: Public information (websites, marketing materials, company-provided public information, etc.).

Notes: ^a Refill data, as available, is reviewed as needed based on patient intervention; data sharing with patient primary doctor is optional/available for patients without a direct integration. ^b Assesses medication adherence through a periodic survey. ^c Automated data sharing with patients' primary doctor is available through EHR integration if a Teladoc clinician is the patients' primary care provider.

support the provider, as well as a library of patient-facing educational content. The company offers performance guarantees for some solution offerings.

AMC Health's solution does not include prescribers who are employed by the digital solution. However, the clinical studies that use the AMC Health solution were designed so that blood pressure monitoring data were delivered directly to a pharmacist who had a high degree of control over medication titration.^{127, 128} This particular pathway was dependent on specifics of the study design and is not a feature that is included as part of the AMC product. As such, while these studies were conducted with the AMC Health platform, they are not representative of the expected non-trial performance of the AMC Health solution. Evidence from these studies is discussed under the **Medication Management** approach in the clinical effectiveness section.



Notes: ROB = risk of bias. N/A = not applicable. Comparative studies are defined as those that include a DHT and usual care arm. Noncomparative studies are defined as those that do not compare DHT and usual care arms. ^a AMC Health's product is categorized in the Blood Pressure Monitoring approach, but studies identified in the systematic literature review that use this solution examine the Medication Management approach and are categorized as such in the clinical effectiveness section.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Two additional AMC Health—supplied studies were excluded because they were conducted prior to the review timeframe (2014—2024).^{129, 130} One study was a cluster-randomized clinical trial that compared usual care with an intervention of home blood pressure telemonitoring and pharmacist case management.¹³¹ This study involved pharmacist medication management and was supportive of the findings for the **Medication Management** approach. The other study was focused on type 2 diabetes instead of hypertension.¹³²

HRS offers an RPM and telehealth platform that extends care for primary hypertension providers and posthospitalization care. Patients receive a connected blood pressure cuff that can populate data into the provider's existing EHR. The system sends patient-focused digital education content and automated interactive voice calls to encourage adherence to medication and care plans. Providers can monitor risk alerts and communicate with patients in real time through video, phone, and SMS.

HRS did not submit data, and the systematic literature review did not identify any relevant clinical studies. However, given that the HRS mechanism of action is similar to others in the Blood Pressure Monitoring approach, this report concludes that it is likely to perform in line with other solutions that take a similar approach.

VitalSight is an RPM platform for providers sold by medical device maker Omron. Patients receive a connected blood pressure cuff and scale to take measurements at home. The readings populate in the provider's EHR or in a physician-facing dashboard for tracking and analysis. Blood pressure readings above given thresholds trigger alerts for the treating clinician to consider care plan or medication adjustments.

The seven articles from three comparative trials for VitalSight met inclusion criteria and constitute the majority of the data on the Blood Pressure Monitoring approach. ^{133–139} All studies had a low risk of bias and compared the VitalSight solution with usual care over 3–18 months. These studies demonstrated a small net benefit in the reduction of SBP relative to usual care, with only one study reporting a clinically meaningful between-group difference of 5.7 mm Hg favoring the digital intervention arm at 12 months.¹⁴⁰ VitalSight's studies generally demonstrated a faster and steeper SBP decline in the digital intervention arm, with the usual care arm showing a slower decline of a smaller magnitude.141-144

Medication Management Approaches

Based upon the clinical effectiveness of **Medication Management,** company studies and solutions that exceed MCID (>5 mm Hg reduction in SBP compared with usual care) are in line with this approach. A common feature of these approaches is the inclusion of a licensed prescriber — often a clinical pharmacist — in the solution.

Cadence offers a solution for hospitals and clinics seeking to outsource intensive medication management, monitoring, and education services to their patients with hypertension, heart failure, and type 2 diabetes. The system provides patients with a connected blood pressure cuff and other monitoring devices. Data from those devices are monitored by a remote multidisciplinary team employed by Cadence under the supervision of the ordering provider. The Cadence team consists of doctors, nurses, and nurse practitioners who are licensed in the states where they practice, under supervision of Cadence's medical directors. Cadence clinicians can manage patient medications and order labs on the basis of patient data, in collaboration with the ordering provider via clinical care protocols, all of which can be sent to populate in the provider's existing EHR. Clinical staff also personalize lifestyle and behavior recommendations and provide medication adherence education during virtual visits, as needed. Cadence offers performance guarantees.

Cadence had one abstract summarizing results of a noncomparative clinical study included in the evaluation.¹⁴⁵ This single-arm study of 4,006 patients found SBP decreased by 9 mm Hg over 4–5 months of follow up. While this was a single-arm observational study, the findings are in line with overall performance of interventional groups in the Medication Management approach.

Ochsner Digital Medicine is a digital hypertension management solution that is owned by Louisiana-based integrated health system Ochsner Health. Ochsner Digital Medicine provides patients with a connected blood pressure cuff to take readings that are automatically shared with a care team consisting of pharmacists, physician assistants, physicians, health coaches, and dietitians. The team uses patient data, clinical data (as available), and information gathered via interactions to provide personalized health coaching and medication management. All patient data are recorded in the EHR and are available to the patient's primary doctor. Ochsner Digital Medicine offers performance guarantees based on the size of the population and may include metrics around nonclinical and clinical components.

 \leftarrow 39 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

ngs

Ochsner Digital Medicine produced the most robust evidence for the Medication Management approach with three studies.^{146–148} Studies included one low risk of bias comparative study¹⁴⁹ and two noncomparative studies with a high risk of bias.^{150, 151} The comparative observational study showed a decline in SBP for the digital intervention group (14 mm Hg) versus usual care (4 mm Hg) (statistical significance was not reported).¹⁵² A second study demonstrated mean statistically significant reductions in blood pressure variability[†] (a reduction of 23%) after 24-months participation in the digital program.¹⁵³ A third study examined the clinical effectiveness of the digital intervention by race (i.e., Black and white) and a number of health barriers (i.e., financial strain, health literacy, and patient activation).¹⁵⁴ It found that among both Black and white patients, those with zero health barriers were significantly more likely than patients with one or more health barriers to achieve BPC. Overall, these finding were in line with other studies in the Medication Management approach.

Nine company-submitted evidence and data sources were excluded from the analysis.^{155–163} Of these, seven were review articles primarily focused on discussions of innovative approaches to hypertension management.^{164–170} One submission was a podcast,¹⁷¹ and one was an abstract that was beyond the conference search timeframe.¹⁷²

Story Health is a digital health solution that uses digital tools and virtual providers to enable virtual oversight and management of patients with hypertension. Story Health is designed to triage and manage hypertensive patients and reduce the need for PCPs or cardiologists to provide day-to-day management. Story Health offers a digital clinical care team consisting of cardiologists, cardiac nurse practitioners, registered nurses, and health coaches who review patient data from connected devices and can provide medication management services. Patient data is integrated into the provider's EHR. Story Health offers performance guarantees.

Story Health did not submit any data, nor did the systematic literature review identify any relevant clinical studies. Given that the Story Health mechanism of action is similar to others in the **Medication Management** approach, this report concludes that it is likely to perform in line with the other companies that take a similar approach. That said, Story Health should produce evidence of its performance to more clearly demonstrate the clinical outcomes it can deliver.

Behavior Change Approaches

Based on the clinical effectiveness of **Behavior Change,** company studies and solutions that showed limited incremental declines in SBP are in line with this approach.

Dario's cardiometabolic solution is a behavior change program that manages hypertension as part of an overall platform that includes diabetes and weight management. Dario's solution provides at-home management tools, 1:1 coaching, and algorithmic data analysis and content. Dario provides a connected blood pressure cuff for tracking and communicates progress updates and personalized content directly to patients. Patients also have access to live sessions with "clinical coaches," including certified educators, registered nurses, and pharmacists.

Dario did not submit any data, nor did the systematic literature review identify any relevant studies. Dario's website includes a focus on hypertension with reported outcomes, but PHTI could not verify the sources or references for the claims.^{173–175}

Hello Heart offers a fully automated self-management and lifestyle coaching solution that addresses hypertension as part of a cardiovascular risk-reduction program. The system analyzes patient data from a connected blood pressure cuff, along with other user-input data, to provide personalized feedback, medication reminders, and lifestyle coaching. The system works without input from a treating physician but allows patients to share health data with their doctors and input physician-prescribed medication regimens. Hello Heart offers performance guarantees on the basis of clinical and economic metrics.

Data from Hello Heart included three studies from the literature review and one company-submitted study.^{176–179} All four were single-arm observational studies and the three studies that could be assessed for risk of bias all were scored as high risk.^{180–182}

One study, a pre-post observational study with a large population (n = 41,794) examined the durability of SBP improvements for Hello Heart users.¹⁸³ It found that the mean reduction in SBP at 12 weeks was 9.56 mm Hg in patients with baseline SBP between 130–139 mm Hg and reductions were stable over 2 years (10.1 mm Hg). Patients with higher

 \leftarrow 40 \rightarrow

Next Steps

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

baseline SBPs (≥140) achieved a larger mean reduction during these timepoints (15.6 and 18.6 mm Hg, respectively). However, an important limitation of this study is that it only reported outcomes for patients that had SBP reductions.

Another large study (n = 28,189) examined SBP improvement and the durability of effects and found those that engaged with the solution for up to three years were able to maintain SBP reductions.¹⁸⁴ Average SBP eductions were 12.2 and 20.9 mm Hg for patients with stage 1 and stage 2 hypertension, respectively.

Data from a conference poster evaluated the impact of the digital program across subgroups and found a significantly better SBP improvement in women compared to men, whereas SBP changes were similar across age, race, and preferred language. Average SBP reductions were 9.87 and 16.7 mm Hg for patients with stage 1, and stage 2 hypertension, respectively.¹⁸⁵ Finally, one study examined the impact of engagement intensity and found that patients in the medium or hig engagement groups were significantly more likely to achieve blood pressure reduction than those in the low engagement group — a likelihood of 22% versus 10%.186

Broadly, the reductions in SBP are difficult to qualify due to these studies not including comparator arms; however, the evidence suggests that hypertension improvements for Hello Heart are in line with the performance of the **Behavior Change** approach overall.

Lark is an automated solution for patients who want to self-manage their hypertension at home. The program offers personalized behavioral and health coaching and patient feedback, including interactions with a conversational Al coach on the patient's smartphone. Patients obtain a connected blood pressure cuff to collect data for automatic or manual entry into the Lark platform. The system alerts Lark health coaches and instructs patients to call their doctor if extremely high readings are detected, and it delivers nudges and calls to action to engage with the platform.

Three observational studies from Lark met the inclusion criteria.^{187–189} One study with a low risk of bias examined the impact of the Lark program on patients in three baseline SBP range categories (120–129, 130–139, and ≥140 mm Hg).¹⁹⁰ At three and six months, those with baseline values of \geq 130 mm Hg demonstrated clinically significant reductions in SBP (-7.3 mm Hg for stage 1 and -13.0 mm Hg for stage 2 at six months). Another study of 297 adults (35% of whom were Black), with a moderate risk of bias, found no difference in SBP reduction between participants randomized to a smartphone coaching app or to a blood pressure tracking app with no coaching¹⁹¹ A third study, with a moderate risk of bias, examined the impact of age on engagement and found patients aged 65 and older had significantly higher levels of engagement than younger adults.¹⁹²

Overall, this report concludes that these findings are in line with the **Behavior Change** approach's performance. The evidence for Lark suggests that it performs in line with the overall approach findings of limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care.

Omada's program for hypertension is a lifestyle change solution for the self-management of hypertension between doctor visits. The approach combines analysis of data from a company-provided connected blood pressure cuff with human-led behavior coaching and online educational programming. Patients are paired with an Omada care team that includes a health coach and a hypertension education specialist who communicates via asynchronous messaging. The solution includes peer-group support and "check-ins" in which patients are advised to ask healthcare providers about medication adjustments. The program follows a care plan created by the patient's regular doctor. Omada offers performance guarantees for some clients that are based on clinical performance for a subset of the population.

Two single-arm studies from Omada met the inclusion criteria.^{193, 194} Both had a high risk of bias. One short-term study found a 14% increase in medication adherence and a reduction of 7 mm Hg in SBP over three months.¹⁹⁵ The study also examined the impact of the Omada program on patients at different hypertension stages and found statistically significant improvements of 10.3 mm Hg for patients who started the program with stage 2 hypertension. The other article examined the impact of the Omada program over 12 months and found a decrease of 8.1 mm Hg in those with starting SBP of >130 mm Hg (in those with starting SBP of <130 mm Hg, there was a small increase in SBP at 12 months).¹⁹⁶

One company-submitted article did not meet inclusion criteria because the population was out of scope.¹⁹⁷ Overall the evidence reviewed suggests that Omada's results are in line with the findings for the **Behavior Change** approach.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Teladoc's (also known as Livongo) program for hypertension, is a digital solution designed to support patients living with hypertension and other chronic conditions. The program provides a connected blood pressure cuff that uploads readings for digital monitoring. Teladoc (Livongo) delivers automated educational content on healthy habits related to hypertension and offers scheduled 1:1 access to resources, such as certified health coaches and registered dietitians for goal setting and lifestyle education. The system sends patients personalized reminders, offers weekly summaries and recommendations, and provides tracking reports that patients can share with their doctors. Under certain conditions, high-acuity patients can be connected with a licensed Teladoc clinician who may prescribe and adjust medications when clinically appropriate. Teladoc puts their full program fees at risk and offers performance guarantees based on specific target outcomes.

Three Teladoc studies met the inclusion criteria.^{198–200} One study had moderate risk of bias,²⁰¹ one had a high risk of bias,²⁰² and one could not be rated as it was an abstract of a conference poster.²⁰³ The abstract (and conference poster) examined medication adherence and found marginal increases for those enrolled in the program.²⁰⁴ One single-arm study examined the impact of enrollment in multiple digital health behavior change programs simultaneously and found concurrent program enrollment was associated with greater SBP reductions.²⁰⁵ Last, a study examining the impact of COVID-19 on hypertension found the proportion of Teladoc enrolled patients classified as uncontrolled or severely uncontrolled hypertensives was 11% higher during the pandemic than before.206

Five submitted articles did not meet inclusion criteria.^{207–211} Three were

excluded because they did not focus on BPC.^{212–214} Two conference abstracts were outside of the search timeframe.^{215,} ²¹⁶ One abstract reported a moderate but not clinically meaningful improvement in SBP of 3.0 mm Hg at 12 weeks, with those who had starting blood pressure greater than 140/90 mm Hg reporting larger decreases over 12 weeks.²¹⁷ The other abstract is a propensity score matching and a difference-in-difference analysis that estimated gross medical savings of \$81 per member per month and is described in the economic section of this report.218

This report concludes that these studies support the findings that the **Behavior Change** provides limited incremental declines in SBP compared to usual care.

 \leftarrow 42 \rightarrow

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Economic Impact

Purchasers provide digital hypertension management solutions to drive more reliable health improvements than usual care alone. However, the solutions can have wide variation in pricing, and healthcare resources are finite. Therefore, purchasers closely scrutinize the budget impacts of digital solutions for hypertension care relative to the health improvements, and corresponding care savings, they generate. When evaluating the budget impact of a digital solution, up-front spending on services and medication and long-term trends in healthcare utilization at the population level are reviewed.

Hypertension that remains uncontrolled is associated with higher overall healthcare spending and more physician visits than when blood pressure is controlled.²¹⁹ Studies show the effect is progressive: Higher average systolic blood pressures are significantly correlated with increasing levels of healthcare spending on medications and physician visits.

Accordingly, purchasers may experience lower overall spending if patients lower their blood pressure and achieve stable control that results in reductions in both outpatient services and risks for hospitalization from cardiovascular disease and mortality.

The Economic Burden of Hypertension

Hypertension is a common chronic condition associated with significant increases in healthcare spending relative to non hypertensive individuals. One widely cited 2018 study estimated that the adjusted annual incremental healthcare spending for adults is \$131 billion higher for those with hypertension than for those who do not have high blood pressure.²²⁰ On a per-person basis, adjusted healthcare spending is \$1,920 per member per year (or \$160 per member per month) higher for those with hypertension than for peers without it. The largest components of that cost, in descending order, are inpatient care, outpatient care, and medication.

Uncontrolled hypertension is a major risk factor for developing heart disease and stroke — leading causes of mortality²²¹ and healthcare spending.²²² Lowering blood pressure is associated with significant reductions in the relative risks of heart disease and stroke. A large meta-analysis of clinical trials for blood pressure—lowering medications found that reductions of 10 mm Hg of systolic pressure or 5 mm Hg of diastolic pressure were associated with a 22% risk reduction for coronary heart disease and a 41% risk reduction for stroke.²²³

The costs associated with patients who have uncontrolled hypertension are notably higher than those for patients with controlled hypertension. One analysis found that patients whose blood pressure is maintained at the threshold between stage 1 and stage 2 hypertension incur average annual medication costs of \$326 per person, compared with \$431 among those with pressure greater than 140/90 mm Hg and \$578 among those with pressure above 160/100 mm Hg.²²⁴ The same analysis found that patients with diastolic pressures indicating stage 2 hypertension averaged 4.5 more physician office visits over a two-year period than those in stage 1.

Assessing the economic impact of digital hypertension management solutions requires careful examination of the incremental health benefits and cost savings from increased technology spending versus the costs of usual care. If spending on digital solutions leads to higher rates of BPC and lower costs of medication, office visits, and hospitalizations over the long term that exceed the cost of the digital solution, they will deliver both clinical and economic benefits. However, many programs increase medication and outpatient care utilization while decreasing hospitalizations, and these programs may improve clinical care but may not have net positive economic benefits.

Budget Impact Model Methodology

The budget impact model seeks to estimate the expected one- and three-year changes in total healthcare spending that result from offering digital hypertension management solutions across a hypothetical one million-member plan. The model estimates the number of people who could be eligible for digital hypertension management solutions, the gross reduction in expected healthcare spending resulting from improved BPC for patients enrolled in these programs, and the net impact on health system spending once such

 \leftarrow 43 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

savings are offset by spending on the digital hypertension management solutions.

Based on the clinical effectiveness results above, the budget model estimates the impact of digital hypertension solutions on healthcare spending in three scenarios to reflect the three approaches to digital hypertension management:

 Blood Pressure Monitoring solutions,
 Medication Management solutions, and 3) Behavior Change solutions.

There are three primary components of the budget impact:

- 1. Eligible population The total number of patients who may qualify for a digital hypertension management solution, if broadly implemented;
- 2. Reduced costs from health improvements — The changes in healthcare spending that result from

improved blood pressure under usual care and digital hypertension solutions; and

3. Technology price — The price paid to a digital health technology company (under a contractual agreement) or to a provider (under RPM reimbursement).

These components come together to estimate the net impact on healthcare spending per user of a digital hypertension management solution and the overall per member per month impact of that spending across all enrollees in a hypothetical one million-member plan.

Eligible Population

The model estimates the number of adults with hypertension who regularly monitor their blood pressure across commercial insurance, Medicare, and Medicaid. In the United States, an estimated 45.1%, 74.1%, and 47.3%

of adults have diagnosed hypertension in commercial, Medicare, and Medicaid plans, respectively.²²⁵ Among people diagnosed with hypertension, 51.2% of patients surveyed reported regularly monitoring blood pressure.²²⁶ Therefore, approximately 18.2% of all commercial enrollees, 37.6% of Medicare beneficiaries, and 11.8% of Medicaid beneficiaries are eligible to receive digital hypertension management solutions. When estimating the budget impact of these solutions, the model assumes a 25% participation rate in digital hypertension management solutions among all eligible individuals (see Exhibit 19).

Reduced Costs from Health Improvements

The budget impact model calculates the reduced risk of cardiovascular disease events and decreased costs on the basis of improvements in SBP between

Exhibit 19

ESTIMATING THE ELIGIBLE POPULATION FOR DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS

	- Commercial ———	— Medicare ———	—— Medicaid ————
PROPORTION OF ENROLLEES WHO ARE ADULTS	78.9%	99.2%	48.7%
PREVALENCE OF DIAGNOSED HYPERTENSION	45.1%	74.1%	47.3%
PATIENTS WHO REGULARLY MONITOR BLOOD PRESSURE	51.2%	51.2%	51.2%
TOTAL ELIGIBLE POPULATION FOR DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS	18.2%	37.6%	11.8%

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

individuals receiving usual care and those enrolled in a digital hypertension program, as reported in the clinical literature.

To estimate the impact of reducing blood pressure on cardiovascular disease risk, the model applies the ACC's and AHA's Pooled Cohorts Equations (PCE), which estimate the 10-year risk of developing atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risk.²²⁷ The budget model includes heart attack, stroke, and heart failure as events in the analysis, as these are the most commonly reported and costly events. The model also annualizes the PCE risks. assuming even distribution of cardiac events across 10 years. This assumption is likely to overestimate healthcare savings in the three-year model, given that a disproportionate share of the savings may be in the later years. The PCE uses age, gender, race, total and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels, treated SBP, and whether patients are diabetic or smokers as variables to calculate cardiovascular disease risk. This analysis assumes that all patient characteristics other than the impact on SBP remain equal between the digital solution and usual care arms.^{228, 229}

Weighted average changes in SBP between the digital solutions and usual care for each approach are taken from all comparative clinical studies identified in the literature review and described above in the primary clinical outcomes section for each approach (see **Appendix A** for a detailed methodology). The model assumes that patients maintain the SBP improvements over the threeyear budget window. Cardiovascular disease event costs are estimated on the basis of per-patient spending and probabilities of fatal and nonfatal events from published literature.^{230–234}

For patients using **Blood Pressure** Monitoring solutions, the weighted average reduction in SBP for digital solution users over the usual care arm was 3.4 mm Hg across all comparative studies in this approach. Using this difference, the PCE calculated annualized cardiovascular disease event risk between the digital solution and usual care arm differed by 0.05% in commercially insured and Medicaid patients, and 0.09% in Medicare beneficiaries. As a result, average annual cardiovascular event spending per patient for the digital solution was less than usual care by \$35 in a commercial plan, \$25 in Medicare, and \$11 in Medicaid (see Exhibit 20).

For patients using **Medication Management** solutions, the weighted average reduction in SBP was 7.1 mm Hg for digital solution users over the usual care arm across all comparative studies in this approach. Using this difference, the PCE calculated annualized cardiovascular disease event risk between the digital solution and usual care arm differed by 0.11% in commercially insured patients, 0.19% in Medicare beneficiaries, and 0.10% in Medicaid patients. Average annual cardiovascular event spending per patient for the digital solution was less than usual care by \$72 in a commercial plan, \$52 in Medicare, and \$23 in Medicaid (see Exhibit 20).

For patients using Behavior Change solutions, the weighted average reduction in SBP was 1.0 mm Hg for digital solution users over the usual care arm as reported across all comparative studies in this approach. Therefore, PCE calculated annualized cardiovascular disease event risks between the digital solution and usual care arm only differed by 0.02% in commercially insured patients, 0.03% in Medicare beneficiaries, and 0.01% in Medicaid patients. Average annual cardiovascular event spending per patient for the digital solution was less than usual care by \$10 in a commercial plan, \$7 in Medicare, and \$3 in Medicaid (see Exhibit 20).

Health plan—specific costs were derived using standard pricing ratios (see methodology in **Appendix A**).^{235,236} Spending inputs were inflated to 2023 U.S. dollars using the annual Consumer Price Index for medical care.²³⁷

Introduction	Technology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

Exhibit 20

ESTIMATED DIFFERENCE IN ANNUAL CARDIOVASCULAR EVENT RISK AND ASSOCIATED AVERAGE SAVINGS PER PATIENT

	Weighted Average	DIFFERENCI COMP/	E IN ANNUALIZE ARED TO USUAL	ED CVD RISK _ CARE	AVERAGE ANNUAL SPENDING ON CARDIOVASCULAR EVENTS PER PATIENT			
Treatment Arm	in SBP	Commercial Medicare Medicaid		Commercial	Medicare	Medicaid		
Blood Pressure Monitoring Solutions	-3.4	0.05%	0.09%	0.05%	-\$35	-\$25	-\$11	
Medication Management Solutions	-7.1	0.11%	0.19%	0.10%	-\$72	-\$52	-\$23	
Behavior Change Solutions	-1.0	0.02%	0.03%	0.01%	-\$10	-\$7	-\$3	

Notes: CVD = cardiovascular disease. SBP = systolic blood pressure. Negative numbers represent healthcare savings.

Calculating Cardiovascular Disease Event Costs

Cardiovascular disease event costs were derived by calculating annualized cardiovascular risk differences between digital solution users and usual care patients using the PCE model. The PCE model calculates 10-year cardiovascular disease risk from patient characteristics such as age, gender, race, total and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels, treated SBP, and whether patients are diabetic or smokers (see **Appendix A** for detailed inputs into the PCE). This risk difference was then multiplied by payer-specific event costs (stroke, heart attack, heart failure, and coronary heart disease death) over three years.

As an example, for **Blood Pressuring Monitoring** solutions, annualized cardiovascular risk from the PCE was 1.16% for digital solution users and 1.21% for usual care, for a difference in annualized risk of 0.05%. The model also assumed a 10% mortality from cardio-vascular disease events each year. This annualized difference in risk was multiplied by the commercial costs for cardiovascular disease events — \$55,295 in year 1, \$12,346 in year 2, and \$11,456 in year 3. The commercial estimated annual cardiovascular disease event costs per person for **Blood Pressure Monitoring** solutions were \$643, compared with \$671 for usual care in year 1, for an annual savings of \$28 with the digital solution. Subsequent year savings were \$35 in year 2 and \$41 in year 3, resulting in an average annual savings of \$35 per commercially insured patient using the digital solution.

Additional Costs

While digital hypertension management solutions may result in savings from reduced cardiovascular disease event risk, they are associated with increased additional costs from office visits, medication use, and money spent on the solution itself.

Annual frequency of office visits for patients receiving digital hypertension management solutions are assumed to be 3.3 visits and 2.8 visits for usual care for each arm across all approaches and plans.²³⁸ The model assumes that after 12 months of the digital hypertension solution, the frequency of office visits for the digital hypertension management solution arm becomes equal to that for usual care. Reimbursement for an office visit is assumed to be \$91 per visit on the basis of the Medicare fee schedule.‡²³⁹ Total annual costs of office visits for digital hypertension management solutions are estimated at \$539 in commercial insurance, \$296 in Medicare, and \$207 in Medicaid; for usual care, total annual costs of office visits are estimated at \$466 in commercial insurance, \$256 in Medicare, and \$179 in Medicaid.

Trends in antihypertensive medication utilization were based on data collected by a National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey of adults with stage 2 hypertension.²⁴⁰ The model assumes trends in medication utilization and the proportion of patients with hypertension using any antihypertensive medication is 59.6% across both arms across all approaches and plans, and assumed to remain constant beyond one year.²⁴¹ List drug prices were derived from Redbook and annual spending is estimated at \$206 in commercial insurance, \$113 in Medicare, and \$79 in Medicaid.²⁴² Data on changes in medication titration as a result of digital hypertension management solutions were limited. Therefore, this model assumes the impact of digital solutions on medication utilization is reflected in the observed SBP improvements for each approach.



Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Technology Price

To estimate the net health spending impact of digital solutions, the model offsets the price of the digital hypertension management solution from the healthcare savings.

Blood Pressure Monitoring and Medication Management solutions are primarily used by healthcare providers and health systems. Providers may be charged a capitated fee for the solution and then bill insurance via the RPM current procedural terminology (CPT) codes that reimburse them for their time spent reviewing patient data. In Medicare, providers can bill a maximum allowed amount of \$1,619 annually for RPM services.[‡] However, based on Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) utilization code data from 2022, providers are typically billing \$725 annually or \$60 per month, assuming one month of setup, five months of device supply and monitoring, five months of care management, and six months of additional care management.²⁴³ Annual billing for RPM is estimated at \$1,319 in commercial coverage and \$507 in Medicaid.

For **Behavior Change** solutions typically sold directly to employers and health plans, published pricing information was used to estimate an average monthly solution price of \$39 per user per month or \$468 per user per year, with no variation across plan type.²⁴⁴

Actual prices charged by specific solution vendors or negotiated by particular purchasers may vary and would impact these results. Usual care cost was estimated as the cost for in-person blood pressure monitoring via an unconnected blood pressure cuff monitor, at a one-time cost of \$32.²⁴⁵ Some digital hypertension management solutions provide users with connected blood pressure monitors as part of their pricing models or reimburse for the cuff through the RPM codes.

Medicare and Medicaid Coverage Landscape

Hypertension is by far the most common diagnosis for individuals receiving RPM services.²⁴⁶ In addition to RPM services, Medicare and most states and commercial payers reimburse for self-measured blood pressure (SMBP) services. While SMBP codes were established specifically for blood pressure monitoring outside physician offices, they are significantly underutilized and reimbursed at much lower rates than RPM codes.²⁴⁷ SMBP monitoring devices are excluded from the list of durable medical equipment that Medicare Part B covers, except for people undergoing dialysis in the home.²⁴⁸

CMS SMBP codes cover initial device set up and patient education/training, and data monitoring.²⁴⁹

- 99473 (\$14.31) Initial set up and patient education/training on equipment (one-time fee).
- 99474 (\$16.64) Two SMBP readings one minute apart, twice daily, collection of data reported by the patient/caregiver to the physician/qualified healthcare professional; every 30 days (minimum of 12 readings).

CMS remote physiological monitoring codes cover initial device set up and patient education, daily recordings, and treatment and management services.²⁵⁰

- 99453 (\$19.65) Initial set up and patient education on equipment (one-time fee).
- 99454 (\$46.83) Remote physiological monitoring device(s) supply with daily recording(s) or programmed alert(s) transmission; every 30 days.
- 99457 (\$48.14) Remote physiological monitoring management services, physician/other qualified healthcare professional time requiring interactive communication with the patient/caregiver during the calendar month; first 20 minutes, every 30 days.
- 99458 (\$38.64) Remote physiological monitoring management services, physician/other qualified healthcare professional time requiring interactive communication with the patient/caregiver during the calendar month; additional 20 minutes, can be billed multiple times in a 30-day period.

While CMS restricts the frequency that providers may bill a certain code each calendar month, current RPM policy allows these codes to be billed indefinitely. However, research finds that most hypertension medication adjustments occur within the first four months of RPM use.²⁵¹

[‡] CPT code 99453 (\$19.65) One time set up fee; CPT code 99454 (\$46.83) Monthly data collection; CPT code 99457 (\$48.14) First 20 minutes of care management; CPT code 99458 (\$38.64) Additional 20 minutes of care management. Source: CMS Physician Fee Schedule, accessed May 2024.

 \leftarrow 47 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Change in Overall Spending

Within the three-year time horizon of this budget impact model, digital hypertension management solutions are found to increase total health spending across all approaches and plans because the cost of the solution exceeds the savings from improved clinical outcomes. The cost increases to pay for the digital solutions or RPM billing occur only in year 1 and then produce healthcare savings over the next decade by preventing cardiovascular events.

Private payers who are unlikely to recoup savings over a 10-year window would need to accept the increased costs of these solutions in exchange for the long-term health benefits they deliver. The sections below show the initial increase in health spending over three years for all digital solutions and describe how for Medicare, the **Medication Management** solutions may generate sufficient clinical benefits to offset their spending over 10 years.

Three-Year Spending Impact

For **Blood Pressure Monitoring** solutions (see Exhibit 21), assuming 25% participation, the three-year net health spending increase for a one millionmember plan would be \$57 million in the commercial market, \$62 million in Medicare, and \$14 million in Medicaid.

By comparison, while RPM billing is the same, health savings are slightly higher for **Medication Management** solutions that deliver larger reductions in SBP.

For these solutions, the three-year net health spending increase for a one million-member plan would be \$52 million in the commercial market, \$54 million in Medicare, and \$13 million in Medicaid.

With a lower monthly solution cost, the total spending increase for **Behavior Change** solutions is lower, but so are the associated health benefits. For these solutions, the three-year net health spending increase for a one million-member plan would be \$22 million in commercial, \$43 million in Medicare, and \$13 million in Medicaid.

Exhibit 21 also shows the cost per user of the digital solution and the estimated increase in cost for every member enrolled in the plan.

 \leftarrow 48 \rightarrow

Introduction	Tochnology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Novt
Introduction	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

Exhibit 21

ESTIMATED CHANGE IN ANNUAL HEALTHCARE SPENDING ON SOLUTIONS

BLOOD PRESSURE MONITORING

		Commercial				Medicare				Medicaid			
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	
Total Per 1M Members	+\$60.7M	-\$1.6M	-\$1.8M	+\$57.3M	+\$67M	-\$2.4M	-\$2.8M	+\$61.9M	+\$14.6M	-\$0.32M	-\$0.38M	+\$13.9M	
Per User Per Year	+\$1,332	-\$35	-\$40	+\$419	+\$712	-\$25	-\$29	+\$219	+\$495	-\$11	-\$13	+\$157	
Per Member Per Month	+\$5.06	-\$0.13	-\$0.15	+\$1.59	+\$5.59	-\$0.20	-\$0.23	+\$1.72	+\$1.22	-\$0.03	-\$0.03	+\$0.39	

MEDICATION MANAGEMENT

		Commercial				Medicare				Medicaid			
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	
Total Per 1M Members	+\$59.3M	-\$3.3M	-\$3.8M	+\$52.2M	+\$64.9M	-\$4.9M	-\$5.8M	+\$54.2M	+\$14.3M	-\$0.67M	-\$0.78M	+\$12.9M	
Per User Per Year	+\$1,302	-\$72	-\$84	+\$382	+\$690	-\$53	-\$61	+\$192	+\$485	-\$23	-\$26	+\$145	
Per Member Per Month	+\$4.94	-\$0.27	-\$0.32	+\$1.45	+\$5.41	-\$0.41	-\$0.48	+\$1.51	+\$1.19	-\$0.06	-\$0.06	+\$0.36	

BEHAVIOR CHANGE

	Commercial			Medicare			Medicaid					
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Three-Year Total
Total Per 1M Members	+\$22.8M	-\$0.47M	-\$0.54M	+\$21.8M	+\$44.3M	-\$0.70M	-\$0.82M	+\$42.7M	+\$13.6M	-\$0.09M	-\$0.11M	+\$13.4M
Per User Per Year	+\$501	-\$10	-\$12	+\$160	+\$470	-\$7	-\$9	+\$151	+\$462	-\$3	-\$4	+\$152
Per Member Per Month	+\$1.90	-\$0.04	-\$0.05	+\$0.61	+\$3.69	-\$0.06	-\$0.07	+\$1.19	+\$1.13	-\$0.01	-\$0.01	+\$0.37

Notes: Assuming 25% of eligible people shift to digital hypertension management solutions from usual care. Negative numbers represent healthcare savings and positive numbers represent healthcare spending.

Long-Term Benefits

Improvements in blood pressure from digital solutions can result in long-term benefits that reduce patients' risk of cardiovascular disease events and deaths. The budget impact model was used to estimate the number of cardiovascular events and associated healthcare cost that could be avoided from using digital hypertension management solutions. It also estimates the number of deaths that would be avoided over the 10-year window by improving hypertension control. Looking at Medicare (see Exhibit 22), assuming a 25% uptake in a one million-member plan, the model estimates over a 10-year period that:

- For Blood Pressure Monitoring solutions, an estimated 850 cardiovascular disease events and 83 deaths could be avoided. Total costs avoided are estimated to be \$64 million.
- For Medication Management solutions, an estimated 1,764 cardiovascular disease events and 172 deaths could be avoided. Total costs avoided are estimated to be \$133 million.
- For **Behavior Change** solutions, an estimated 251 cardiovascular disease events and 24 deaths could be avoided. Total costs avoided are estimated to be \$19 million.

Given the substantive clinical benefits in **Medication Management** solutions that result in a greater reduction of cardiovascular events and deaths, we think that targeted investment in these solutions is warranted. For example, if Medication Management solutions can reduce SBP by 9.1 mm Hg relative to usual care, then they would start to

 \leftarrow 49 \rightarrow

Introduction	Technology Context	Clinical Effectiveness	Economic Impact	Summary Ratings	Next Steps
Exhibit 22					
ESTIMATED AVOI	DED CARDIOVASCUL	AR DISEASE EVENTS, DEATHS	S, AND COSTS OVER 10 YEA	RS IN MEDICARE COVER	AGE
		Blood Pressure Monitoring	Medication Management	Behavior Change	
Total Events Avoid	ded	850	1,764	251	

Total Costs Avoided	\$64.2M	\$133.3M	\$18.9M
Total Deaths Avoided	83	172	24
Heart Failure	222	461	66
Stroke	319	662	94
Heart Attack	309	642	91

achieve budget neutrality within 10 years for Medicare beneficiaries. A key to effective contracting for these solutions will be to ensure that negotiated prices are tied to attainment of promised improvements in blood pressure that are able to be sustained over time.

Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs

Patient out-of-pocket spending for RPM solutions can vary depending on the individual's insurance and plan benefit design. For most patients, solutions that rely on RPM codes for billing will modestly increase their cost-sharing responsibility. Traditional Medicare typically covers 80% of the approved amount for RPM services after the deductible, resulting in a 20% coinsurance for patients; some patients may have supplemental insurance or dual eligibility and may not bear this cost directly. Commercial enrollees will generally pay more for RPM services in the deductible and under coinsurance; those with copay plans may not experience any increase in out-of-pocket costs. In most cases, Behavior Change solutions that are purchased directly by a health plan or employer are typically offered to users without any cost-sharing requirement.

Budget Model Limitations

A key assumption in the model is that changes in SBP identified in clinical studies would be sustained throughout the three-year time horizon; however, in reality, blood pressure can improve or regress. Therefore, the risk of cardiovascular events may be over- or underestimated in the model. Additionally, the model assumes an annual, linear risk of cardiovascular events occurring on the basis of the 10-year estimates produced by the PCE algorithm. While this assumption was substantiated by patterns observed in other long-term studies,^{252–254} the PCE itself does not estimate one- and three-year risks. Additionally, the model assumes that SBP data from the clinical studies are equal across plans, when in reality, the performance of the digital solution is likely to have varying impact across different types of health plans.

This model uses the PCE as it is a widely used and clinically recognized algorithm recommended by the ACC and AHA to estimate the long-term risk of events. The PCE algorithm accounts for such patient demographics as race, gender, and age — all of which are significant factors in

estimating baseline risks of cardiovascular disease. However, other methods have been used in the literature to calculate cardiovascular disease event risk. One study conducted using AMC Health's solution used the HealthPartners Institute Model Health: Cardiovascular Disease microsimulation model based off the Framingham Heart Study to extrapolate predicted cardiovascular disease events on the basis of observed improvements in SBP in the study. The microsimulation model included effects on additional cardiovascular disease risk factors besides SBP, such as weight and previous cardiovascular disease history, but did not factor in race as a variable.²⁵⁵ A separate analysis conducted by Teladoc linked blood pressure readings to risk of cardiovascular disease events and costs. The model utilized methodology from Song et al. to assume a 10 mm Hg decrease in blood pressure resulted in a 32% and 45% risk reduction in heart attack and stroke. However, the method used in Song et al. to estimate risk reduction uses a single estimate for incidence of heart attack and stroke and does not account for changes in age, which is an influential characteristic in predicting cardiovascular disease risk.²⁵⁶

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Another limitation of this model is that medication use is assumed to be equal and remain constant over the years between patients that use digital hypertension management solutions and usual care. The benefits of higher medication use are assumed to be reflected in the improvements in SBP and, therefore, attributing to improvements in cardiovascular disease event risk. In addition, for Medication Management solutions, the model does not assume alternate billing for clinical pharmacists or care teams who may monitor patient data and adjust medication therapy that could result in potential decreased costs.

This economic analysis does not account for loss of workplace productivity related to hypertension. However, as one of the most common prevalent chronic conditions, hypertension is associated with absenteeism, reduced productivity, and short-term disability resulting in indirect costs attributable to lost workplace productivity. One model estimated 0.45 more hours absent from work over two weeks (absenteeism) and 0.18 more hours lost while at work over two weeks (presenteeism) for employees with hypertension compared with employees without hypertension.²⁵⁷ If digital solutions can result in improved outcomes due to more effective and convenient hypertension management care, then there is potential for greater cost savings.

Scenario Analysis

Since SMBP codes are reimbursed at a much lower cost than RPM codes, there is little incentive for digital solution companies to enable use of SMBP codes and for providers to bill them, leading to underutilization. However, if SMBP codes were more widely used, it would result in more favorable net health spending for digital hypertension management solutions. A scenario analysis was conducted to estimate the budget impact of **Blood Pressure Monitoring** solutions assuming providers bill the maximum Medicare– allowed amount of \$214 annually for SMBP services, which includes one month of set up and 12 months of SMBP data monitoring.²⁵⁸ Annual billing for SMBP was estimated at \$389 in commercial coverage and \$150 in Medicaid.

Assuming a 25% uptake in a one millionmember plan, the three-year net health spending increase would be \$18 million in the commercial market, \$19 million in Medicare, and \$4 million in Medicaid. **Blood Pressure Monitoring** solutions would achieve budget neutrality by year 9 in Medicare. Greater incentives to drive billing of SMBP codes over RPM codes could result in more favorable economic benefits within a 10-year timeframe for digital solutions.

Solution-Specific Economic Findings

The evaluation of the economic evidence examined 26 articles that included information about the impacts of digital hypertension management solutions on costs of care and healthcare resource utilization. The articles were identified through the structured literature search described above and through direct submissions from companies. A total of 12 articles contained sufficient detail to evaluate the economic results and are described below. Articles published prior to 2014 fell outside the review timeframe and were excluded. See **Appendix B-3** for a list of articles. Overall, the methodological rigor of these studies varied significantly, making our extrapolation of the results challenging. Some of the reports did not use study data to determine cost of care, and most used comparator groups that consisted of nonusers or propensity-matched cohorts. Many of the studies did not report or include direct program costs of the digital solution and, therefore, did not indicate if reported gross savings offset the cost of the solution.

As a result, company reported savings from the solutions varied widely, but generally estimated far higher savings than what is predicted in the budget model. More research is needed on the long-term cost implications of digital hypertension solutions and whether the potential savings attributable to incremental health benefits from improved BPC fully offset the increased spending on the digital solution over time.

AMC Health

A follow-up analysis of the AMC Hyperlink randomized controlled trial reported on cardiovascular events and costs at five years for patients who received a digital hypertension management solution versus usual care. The 2020 study reported 10 patients had cardiovascular events in the digital solution group versus 19 patients in the usual care group. A microsimulation using Medicare Expenditure Panel Survey data estimated total five-year cardiovascular event costs for the digital solution group were \$2,772 per patient compared with \$5,721 for usual care. Assuming direct program costs of \$1,511 per patient for the digital solution, a net savings of \$24 per month would result if savings were spread evenly over the five-year period.259

Next Steps

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Cadence

A difference in difference analysis using accountable care organization claims data from 2019 to 2023 compared enrolled patients in Cadence's virtual hypertension program to those who were prescribed Cadence but did not enroll. Reported gross savings was \$157 per member per month over five years. Cost of the solution and net savings were not reported. Prior to Cadence enrollment, the Cadence enrollees had costs twice as high as the costs of patients that did not enroll in Cadence, indicating differences in population that may be driving savings.²⁶⁰

Hello Heart

A 2021 Validation Institute review of the Hello Heart solution — updated in 2023 - compared medical claims data of users of the digital solution with a matched cohort of patients who did not use it, but provided little detail on how the matching of controls in this study was conducted. The review found that use of the solution was associated with gross savings of \$199 per user per month from cardiovascular disease costs, representing a 19% reduction in total medical spending per user per year. The cost of the digital solution was not reported and, therefore. net savings could not be estimated. Differences in costs were mostly driven by lower utilization of surgery and inpatient care.²⁶¹

Teladoc (Livongo)

A 2020 study used propensity score matching paired with a differencein-difference analysis to estimate impacts on medical spending from the hypertension solution developed by Teladoc. Results from the study suggested gross medical savings of \$81 per member per month, on the basis of a 19% difference in medical spending between participants and nonparticipants. Cost of the solution and net savings were not reported. Medical savings included \$9 per member per month for decreased emergency room visits and \$29 per member per month from lower inpatient admissions.²⁶²

A 2019 company analysis estimated three-year cost savings from reduced cardiovascular disease events and other healthcare utilization among Teladoc users. The analysis used assumptions from other models and national incidence rates of heart attack, stroke, and hypertension-related emergency department visits to extrapolate event risk reductions from population-level improvements in SBP among patients in the hypertension program. The model also assumed two fewer office visits annually, as observed from the Teladoc diabetes program. Projected savings for the program was estimated at \$58 per participant per month, or a net savings of \$19 per member per month (assuming program costs of \$39 per member per month).²⁶³ A follow-up case study by Teladoc looking at patients of Harris Health System in 2020 built off this analysis and estimated a gross savings of \$77 per member per month.²⁶⁴

Ochsner Digital Medicine

A company analysis conducted in 2021 and reviewed by the Validation Institute in 2023 evaluated members of a Medicare Advantage plan, Medicare Shared Savings Program plan, and employer health plan who were enrolled in Ochsner Digital Medicine's chronic disease program from 2017 to 2019. The study propensity matched participants in the program to controls and estimated the total medical and pharmacy costs for the first three years of the program. Ochsner Digital Medicine program participants had increased savings of \$204 per member per month compared with controls in the first year. However, in subsequent years, members in the Ochsner employer plan showed increased costs of \$303 more per member per month in year 2 and \$48 more per member per month in year 3 relative to controls. Whereas those in Ochsner's Medicare Advantage and Medicare Shared Savings Program plans had savings of \$311 and \$168, respectively, in year 2 and \$355 and \$196 in year 3. Cost of the digital solution program were not reported and net savings for each plan could not be estimated. For the Medicare Advantage plan, the digital solution group had reduced office visits by 29% in year 1, 19% in year 2, and 25% in year 3. In contrast, both the Medicare Shared Savings Program and employer plans saw increases in in-office visits for the digital solution group relative to usual care — by 5% and 14%, respectively, in year 1; 15% and 59% in year 2; and 9% and 19% in year 3.265,266

Omada

A 2024 study evaluated members of Omada's virtual care programs and propensity matched them to patient records from a separate National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey study to extrapolate reductions in weight loss, HbA1c, and blood pressure levels over a five-year period. It also simulated potential benefits and associated savings from the virtual care programs. The model, which is reported in 2022 dollars, projected gross medical savings of \$76 per member per month from the hypertension program after the first year, with no reported cost of the program. Sustained improvements could increase saving to \$87 per member per month spread evenly over a fivevear period.267

 \leftarrow 52 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Next Steps

VitalSight

Three comparative studies that used VitalSight's digital hypertension management solution analyzed the impact of the solution on healthcare resource utilization.^{268–270} Overall, the studies found that use of the digital solution is associated with reductions in physician office visits, but net increases in number of encounters across all modalities, including tele-health, in-person visits, patient portal interactions, and telephone counseling. Patients who used the digital solution also showed increased use of antihypertensive medications compared with usual care. Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings

Summary Ratings

Based on PHTI's review of clinical evidence, one approach — **Medication Management** — provides clinically meaningful and more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care (see Exhibit 23). **Blood Pressure Monitoring** shows slightly greater, but not clinically meaningful declines in SBP compared with usual care; this may improve if care teams take consistent action based upon patient data (e.g. medication adjustments).

This report found that over the three-year time horizon, all approaches across all payer types (Medicare, commercial, and Medicaid) increase total healthcare spending, because the cost of the solution exceeds the savings from improved clinical outcomes. However, given that data from the reviewed clinical studies show improved SBP from some digital hypertension management approaches compared with usual care, these solutions may reduce some healthcare costs over a longer period.

The evidence suggests that by delivering regular home monitoring of blood pressure, often accompanied by clinician notifications and recommendations, solutions using the **Blood Pressure Monitoring** approach produce slightly greater SBP declines compared with usual care. However, savings from these health improvements are not sufficient to offset the increased costs associated with current provider reimbursement rates through RPM codes during the three-year budget period.

By outsourcing medication management to dedicated, virtual care teams, solutions using the Medication Management approach deliver clinically meaningful benefits compared with usual care. Solutions using this approach generally resulted in more rapid and steeper declines in SBP and considerable improvements in the number of patients achieving BPC compared with what most providers can achieve with in-person visits. Because hypertension risks accrue over the long term, these solutions increase net spending in the three-year budget window but may offset long-term healthcare costs due to savings from avoided cardiovascular events.

The **Behavior Change** approach generally delivers limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care but may have potential for underserved populations with limited access to usual care. By supporting patient hypertension self-management and education, these solutions may help close access and equity gaps in traditional care models.

The best opportunity for performance in this area may be a combined approach that includes monitoring, medication management, and patient education. Furthermore, targeting solutions to underserved patients who do not have regular access to usual care may help maximize healthcare benefits and cost savings.

 \leftarrow 54 \rightarrow

Inti	roduction	Technology Context	Clinical Effectiveness	Economic Impact	Summary Ratings	Next Steps			
Ext	nibit 23			DOACH					
PF	PHITRATINGS BY DIGITAL HYPERTENSION MANAGEMENT APPROACH								
	Positive 😑 Modera	ite 🛛 🗧 Negative							

Higher Clinical Evidence Certainty
 O Lower Clinical Evidence Certainty

			1
Approach	Clinical Effectiveness ^a	Economic Impact	Summary Rating ^b
Blood Pressure Monitoring AMC Health HRS VitalSight	Results: Slightly greater, but not clinically meaningful declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Higher	Increases net health spending at current RPM reimbursement rates	Evidence may support adoption for providers who consistently act on monitoring data
Medication Management Cadence Ochsner Digital Medicine Story Health	Results: Clinically meaningful and more rapid declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Higher	Increases net health spending initially, with potential to offset costs over the long-term because of savings from avoided cardiovascular events	Evidence supports broader adoption due to clinical benefits, potential long-term savings, and improvements to population health
Behavior Change Dario Hello Heart Lark Omada Teladoc (Livongo)	Results: Limited incremental declines in SBP compared with usual care Evidence Certainty: Lower	Increases net health spending because limited health improvements do not offset solution price	Current evidence does not support broader adoption for most patients

Source: PHTI, Digital Hypertension Management Solutions Assessment, October 2024. See PHTI.org for complete report, methods, and recommendations.

Notes: SBP = systolic blood pressure. RPM = remote patient monitoring.^a Not all solutions have clinical data that meet the inclusion standards for this report. Based on the similarity of approaches, it is fair to assume that companies without solution-specific data perform in line with the category. Purchasers and users will have to make their own assumptions about performance.^b Summary rating reflects the combination of clinical and economic results.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Next Steps

Realizing Full Potential of Digital Hypertension Management Solutions

Achieving and maintaining hypertension control is a national priority. Yet, over the past decade, key indicators of hypertension progress have worsened. This is alarming because hypertension is a broad indicator of the health of a population as it ages. In this context, digital hypertension management solutions have an important role to play in helping patients lower their blood pressure and improve their long-term cardiovascular health.

The findings of this report present two areas of next steps: (1) improving the clinical impact of digital health solutions by integrating the most effective components of existing solutions, and (2) aligning payment models with long-term spending and benefits of hypertension management.

Recommendations for Innovators

Integrate the Best of Existing Solutions

All three categories of digital hypertension management solutions demonstrate some clinical benefit to patients; however, goal-driven medication management should be a part of any digital solution. Particularly for specific patient populations, combining medication management with patient education and selfmanagement support may help close access gaps in traditional care models.

Whereas Blood Pressure Monitoring approaches (often billed as RPM solutions) may facilitate medication management with a patients' clinical team, these solutions do not ensure that it happens. Rapid and effective medication management requires collaboration with licensed prescribers who are focusing on medication adherence, the right combination of prescription drugs, and medication titration toward a blood pressure goal, while actively monitoring side effects. Centralizing these functions within the digital solutions yields better results and reduces the variability in what type of care a patient may otherwise receive.

If a solution integrates both a data-driven approach and medication management, the evidence from the **Behavior Change** approach indicates that certain patient populations particularly those with low health literacy, of low socioeconomic status, and historically underserved or marginalized in usual care — require enhanced support to engage successfully in this process. Given the importance of achieving health equity in hypertension outcomes, the ability to deploy tailored behavior change support for specific patients is likely to be an important part of an effective solution.

Advance the Evidence Base

While the clinical evidence for digital hypertension management solutions is relatively robust, important questions remain. The long-term impact of digital hypertension management solutions on clinical outcomes and healthcare utilization needs to be studied.

Do patients sustain improvements in hypertension over time? For how long?

Much of the evidence tracks patients for 6–12 months, leaving open questions about whether patients can sustain their hypertension improvements. Given the significance of hypertension and it's impact on 10-year mortality, it is important to understand how these health benefits change over a decade.

How do digital hypertension management solutions change healthcare utilization?

Current evidence finds that most digital solutions increase the frequency of primary care visits, as patients receive more data feedback and have questions about their care. **Medication Management** solutions could improve their economic impact if virtual medication management teams could replace a subset of in-person primary care visits.

 \leftarrow 56 \rightarrow

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

Recommendations for Providers

Integrate Digital Medication Management into Usual Care and Other Digital Hypertension Management Solution Types

As effective digital hypertension management solutions scale in terms of users and payment volumes, they must evolve to accept accountability for delivering clinical results. Achieving this goal requires viewing hypertension as part of a patient's overall clinical profile, which includes medication optimization (including deprescribing, as needed), defining and adjusting hypertension goals on the basis of other health conditions, and engaging with a patient longitudinally to ensure that short-term impacts are sustained to accrue material reductions in cardiovascular risk over a longer period. Practically, this means that digital hypertension management solutions should not be seen as separate from usual care. Instead, digital hypertension management solutions, should become more integrated with primary care systems over time.

The most pressing area of integration with usual care is in medication management. Digital hypertension solutions can excel by adding process discipline and by supplementing the labor force (e.g., clinical pharmacists) within usual care settings. For provider practices that do not have a dedicated focus on hypertension or have resource constraints, these solutions can be a helpful supplement to clinical practice.

The degree of integration between digital hypertension management solutions and usual care has a direct impact on the ultimate value of digital solutions. If digital hypertension management solutions result in better outcomes for patients while reducing the load on usual care (e.g., fewer primary care visits to adjust medications or address side effects), they will be able to demonstrate a much higher economic impact profile. However, achieving this impact requires collaboration on clinical and operational workflow efficiency to unlock economic value.

Recommendations for Purchasers Recognize Existing Financial Opportunities

Increased public health and healthcare focus on hypertension management control supports broader investments in prevention, diagnosis, and effective treatment, which stand to make people healthier and reduce overall societal healthcare spending. Unfortunately, enrollee churn averages three years or less in most insurance markets, so payers who invest in hypertension management are unlikely to reap the economic benefits from members' avoided cardiovascular events over the long term. As such, financial incentives for improved hypertension management need to be reconsidered.

In the commercial market, employers and health plans are likely to make investments in hypertension health, even because the clinical benefits are clear. Nonetheless, these payers should make careful purchasing choices to select digital solutions or other interventions that deliver the greatest clinical benefits. That may include the Medication Management solutions discussed in this report or other enhancements to in-person primary care services. They should also use outcomebased contracts that link meaningful clinical performance to payment, ensuring that added investments in hypertension are achieving their aims for blood pressure improvements.

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact Summary Ratings Next Steps

The Medicare program does benefit from long-term improvements in hypertension outcomes, though individual Medicare Advantage (MA) plans face similar enrollee churn challenges as the commercial market.

As such, the MA program uses quality measures to encourage investments in chronic disease management for members, including hypertension. Plans translate these metrics — which are tied to considerable bonus payments — into gap closure programs that are operational, rather than clinical, in nature. For instance, medication adherence for hypertension and BPC both contribute to MA Star Ratings.In 2024, the BPC measure — drawn from the HEDIS measure set used by a wider set of purchasers became triple-weighted in the MA program. Plans should respond to the increased financial benefits of these measures by increasing their per member per month investment in hypertension control programs. In addition, given the clinical efficacy and long-term positive budget impacts, particularly for Medicare, policymakers should explore innovative mechanisms to promote deployment of these tools broadly. For example, this might include funding for public health interventions or community benefit programming to help deploy these digital tools in culturally competent ways within hard to reach populations.

For providers, their investments in hypertension management programs can increase revenue (through RPM billing) in fee-for-service environments. Given the evidence that most medication adjustments using RPM occur in the first four months, purchasers could consider reimbursement policies that limit the duration of billing or encourage medication management. Providers participating in value-based payment programs may also benefit from higher payments for improved hypertension management and control.

Each purchaser should complete their own analysis of the aggregate upside and downside associated with hypertension management — beyond direct costs and savings in the budget model. These analyses must consider the patients, members, or employees to whom they are accountable. Estimates should be reviewed annually, especially as new quality incentives or measure sets become available.

 \leftarrow 58 \rightarrow

Economic Impact Summarv

Ratings

List of Appendices

Appendix A Methodology Overview

Appendix B SLR Studies, Company-specific Clinical Citations and HCRU Data

Appendix C Risk of Bias Ratings for SLR Studies

Appendix D

Key Comparator Studies with SBP Outcomes

To access all appendices, please visit https://phti.org/assessment/digital-hypertension-management-solutions/#appendices.

Online Data Supplement

Access the online data supplement here.

Appendix E

Key Comparator Studies with BPC Outcomes

Appendix F All Studies with SBP Outcomes

Appendix G
All Studies with BPC Outcomes

Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact

References

¹ Muntner, Paul, Miriam A. Miles, Byron C. Jaeger, et al., "Blood Pressure Control Among US Adults, 2009 to 2012 Through 2017 to 2020," *Hypertension* 79, no. 9 (2022): 1971–1980.

https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.122.19222

- ² Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence, Treatment, and Control Among U.S. Adults," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://millionhearts.hhs.gov/data-reports/hypertensionprevalence.html</u>
- ³ Muntner, "Blood Pressure Control," 1971–1980.
- ⁴ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHS), "The Surgeon General's Call to Action to Control Hypertension," 2020. <u>https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/call-to-action-to-controlhypertension.pdf</u>
- ⁵ American Heart Association (AHA), "What Is High Blood Pressure?" accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.heart.org/en/health-topics/high-blood-pressure/ the-facts-about-high-blood-pressure/what-is-high-blood-pressure</u>
- ⁶ U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA), "High Blood Pressure—Understanding the Silent Killer," accessed August 16, 2024.

https://www.fda.gov/drugs/special-features/high-blood-pressureunderstanding-silent-killer

- ⁷ DHS, "The Surgeon General's Call to Action."
- ⁸ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), "High Blood Pressure Facts," accessed September 10, 2024. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/high-blood-pressure/data-research/factsstats/index.html</u>
- ⁹ Wang, Yu, June S. Lee, Lisa M. Pollack, et al., "Health Care Expenditures and Use Associated with Hypertension Among U.S. Adults," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, in press (2024). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2024.07.005</u>
- ¹⁰ DHS, "The Surgeon General's Call to Action."
- ¹¹ Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence."
- ¹² Muntner, "Blood Pressure Control," 1971–1980.
- ¹³ Mohebi, Reza, Chen Chen, Nasrien E. Ibrahim, et al., "Cardiovascular Disease Projections in the United States Based on the 2020 Census Estimates," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 80, no. 6 (2022): 565–578. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2022.05.033</u>

¹⁴ Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence, Treatment, and Control Among U.S. Adults: Tables," Table 1, accessed August 16, 2024.

https://millionhearts.hhs.gov/files/Estimated-Hypertension-Prevalence-tables-508.pdf

- ¹⁵ Mohebi, "Cardiovascular Disease Projections," 565–578.
- ¹⁶ Huang, Xiaoning, Kristen Lee, Michael C. Wang, et al., "Age at Diagnosis of Hypertension by Race and Ethnicity in the US From 2011 to 2020," *JAMA Cardiology* 7, no. 9 (2022): 986–987.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamacardio.2022.2345

¹⁷ Aronow, Wilbert S., Jerome L. Fleg, Carl J. Pepine, et al., "ACCF/AHA 2011 Expert Consensus Document on Hypertension in the Elderly: A Report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation Task Force on Clinical Expert Consensus Documents Developed in Collaboration With the American Academy of Neurology, American Geriatrics Society, American Society for Preventive Cardiology, American Society of Hypertension, American Society of Nephrology, Association of Black Cardiologists, and European Society of Hypertension," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 57, no. 20 (2011): 2037–2114.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2011.01.008

¹⁸ Wenger, Nanette K., Anita Arnold, C. Noel Bairey Merz, et al., "Hypertension Across a Woman's Life Cycle," *Journal* of the American College of Cardiology 71, no. 16 (2018): 1797–1813.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2018.02.033

- ¹⁹ Ghazi, Lama, and Natalie A. Bello, "Hypertension in Women Across the Lifespan," *Current Atherosclerosis Reports* 23, no. 8 (2021): 43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11883-021-00941-4
- ²⁰ Christensen, Thor, "How Black Women Can Take Control of their Blood Pressure," American Heart Association (AHA), September 28, 2021.

https://www.heart.org/en/news/2021/09/28/how-black-womencan-take-control-of-their-blood-pressure

²¹ Whelton, Paul K., Robert M. Carey, Wilbert S. Aronow, et al., "2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ASH/ ASPC/NMA/PCNA Guideline for the Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/ American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines," *Hypertension* 71, no. 6 (2018): e13–e115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYP.00000000000000055</u>

 \leftarrow 60 \rightarrow



- ²² US Blood Pressure Validated Device Listing, "Blood Pressure Devices," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.validatebp.org/</u>
- ²³ Brzezinski, Walter A., "Blood Pressure," in *Clinical Methods: The History, Physical, and Laboratory Examinations,* third edition, eds. Walker H. Kenneth, W. Dallas Hall, and J. Willis Hurst (Butterworths, 1990), 95–97. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK268/</u>
- ²⁴ CDC, "About High Blood Pressure," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/high-blood-pressure/about/index.html</u>
- ²⁵ AHA, "Understanding Blood Pressure Readings," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.heart.org/en/health-topics/high-blood-pressure/</u> understanding-blood-pressure-readings
- ²⁶ Berg, Sara, "4 Big Ways BP Measurement Goes Wrong, and How to Tackle Them," American Medical Association (AMA), January 3, 2023. https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/hypertension/4-big-

ways-bp-measurement-goes-wrong-and-how-tackle-them

- ²⁷ Whelton, "2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA Guideline," e13–e115.
- ²⁸ Cohen, Laura P., Joseph E. Schwartz, Daniel N. Pugliese, et al., "Short-Term Reproductivity of Masked Hypertension Among Adults Without Office Hypertension," *Hypertension* 76, no. 4 (2020): 1169–1175. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.15287
- ²⁹ Choudhry, Niteesh K., Ian M. Kronish, Wanpen Vongpatanasin, et al., "Medication Adherence and Blood Pressure Control: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association," *Hypertension* 79, no. 1 (2022): e1–e14. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYP.000000000000203
- ³⁰ Whelton, "2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA Guideline," e13–e115.
- ³¹ Whelton, "2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA Guideline," e13–e115.
- ³² Skolnik, Neil S., Jonathan D. Deck, and Matthew Clark. "Combination Antihypertensive Drugs: Recommendations for Use," *American Family Physician* 61, no. 10 (2000): 3049–3056.

https://www.aafp.org/pubs/afp/issues/2000/0515/p3049.html

³³ Himmelfarb, Cheryl R. Dennison, Yvonne Commodore-Mensah, and Martha N. Hill, "Expanding the Role of Nurses to Improve Hypertension Care and Control Globally," *Annals of Global Health* 82, no. 2 (2016): 243–253. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aogh.2016.02.003</u> ³⁴ CDC, "Using the Pharmacists' Patient Care Process to Manage High Blood Pressure: A Resource Guide for Pharmacists," (2016).

https://www.cdc.gov/cardiovascular-resources/media/ Pharmacist-Resource-Guide.pdf

- ³⁵ Himmelfarb, "Expanding the Role of Nurses," 243–253.
- ³⁶ DHS, "The Surgeon General's Call to Action."
- ³⁷ Million Hearts, "Estimated Hypertension Prevalence, Treatment, and Control Among U.S. Adults: Tables," Table 2, accessed August 16, 2024.
 <u>https://millionhearts.hhs.gov/files/Estimated-Hypertension-Prevalence-tables-508.pdf</u>
- ³⁸ AMA, "5 Barriers to Hypertension Control: What They are and How to Address Them," November 20, 2018. <u>https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/hypertension/5-barriershypertension-control-what-they-are-and-how-address-them</u>
- ³⁹ Tang, Mitchell, Carter H. Nakamoto, Ariel D. Stern, et al., "Effects of Remote Patient Monitoring Use on Care Outcomes Among Medicare Patients with Hypertension," *Annals of Internal Medicine* 176, no. 11 (2023): 1465–1475. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/M23-1182</u>
- ⁴⁰ FDA, "FDA's Role in Regulating Medical Devices," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/home-use-devices/ fdas-role-regulating-medical-devices</u>
- ⁴¹ FDA, "Product Classification," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfpcd/</u> <u>classification.cfm?id=861</u>
- ⁴² US Blood Pressure Validated Device Listing, "Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs)," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.validatebp.org/faq/</u>
- ⁴³ STRIDE BP, "About Us," accessed September 9, 2024. <u>https://www.stridebp.org/</u>
- ⁴⁴ Medaval, "Medaval Validated Medical Device Registry," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://medaval.ie/index.html</u>
- ⁴⁵ US Blood Pressure Validated Device Listing, "Blood Pressure Devices."
- ⁴⁶ World Health Organization (WHO), "Hypertension," accessed August 16, 2024.

https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/hypertension#: ~:text=Modifiable%20risk%20factors%20include%20unhealthy, and%20being%20overweight%20or%20obese ⁴⁷ Katz, Miriam E., Reed Mszar, Alyssa A. Grimshaw, et al., "Digital Health Interventions for Hypertension Management in US Populations Experiencing Health Disparities: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis," *JAMA Network Open* 7, no. 2 (2024): e2356070.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.56070

- ⁴⁸ SPRINT Research Group, "A Randomized Trial of Intensive Versus Standard Blood-Pressure Control," *New England Journal of Medicine* 373, no. 22 (2015): 2103–2116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1511939</u>
- ⁴⁹ Petito, Lucia C., Lauren Anthony, Yaw Peprah, et al., "Blood Pressure Outcomes at 12 Months in Primary Care Patients Prescribed Remote Physiological Monitoring for Hypertension: A Prospective Cohort Study," *Journal of Human Hypertension* 37, no. 12 (2023): 1091–1097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41371-023-00850-w</u>
- ⁵⁰ Petito, Lucia C., Lauren Anthony, Yaw Amofa Peprah, et al., "Remote Physiologic Monitoring for Hypertension in Primary Care: A Prospective Pragmatic Pilot Study in Electronic Health Records Using Propensity Score Matching," *JAMIA Open* 6, no. 1 (2023): ooac111. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jamiaopen/ooac111</u>
- ⁵¹ Persell, Stephen D., Lucia C. Petito, Lauren Anthony, et al., "Prospective Cohort Study of Remote Patient Monitoring with and Without Care Coordination for Hypertension in Primary Care," *Applied Clinical Informatics* 14, no. 3 (2023): 428–438. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/a-2057-7277</u>
- ⁵² Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ⁵³ Makutonin, Michael, Justin Dare, Mary Heekin, et al., "Remote Patient Monitoring for Hypertension: Feasibility and Outcomes of a Clinic-Based Pilot in a Minority Population," *Journal of Primary Care & Community Health* 14 (2023): 21501319231204586. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/21501319231204586</u>
- ⁵⁴ Ciemins, Elizabeth L., Anupama Arora, Nicholas C. Coombs, et al.," Improving Blood Pressure Control Using Smart Technology," *Telemedicine and e-Health* 24, no. 3 (2018): 222–228.

https://doi.org/10.1089/tmj.2017.0028

- ⁵⁵ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ⁵⁶ Blood, Alexander J., Christopher P. Cannon, William J. Gordon, et al., "Results of a Remotely Delivered Hypertension and Lipid Program in More Than 10,000 Patients Across a Diverse Health Care Network," *JAMA Cardiology* 8, no. 1 (2023): 12–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamacardio.2022.4018</u>

- ⁵⁷ Clark III, Donald, Julia Woods, Yunxi Zhang, et al., "Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring with Remote Hypertension Management in a Rural and Low-Income Population," *Hypertension* 78, no. 6 (2021): 1927–1929. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/hypertensionaha.121.18153</u>
- ⁵⁸ Milani, Richard V., Carl J. Lavie, Robert M. Bober, et al., "Improving Hypertension Control and Patient Engagement Using Digital Tools," *The American Journal of Medicine* 130, no. 1 (2017): 14–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2016.07.029
- ⁵⁹ Milani, "Improving Hypertension Control," 14–20.
- ⁶⁰ Margolis, Karen L., Stephen E. Asche, Steven P. Dehmer, et al., "Long-Term Outcomes of the Effects of Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring and Pharmacist Management on Blood Pressure Among Adults with Uncontrolled Hypertension: Follow-up of a Cluster Randomized Clinical Trial," JAMA Network Open 1, no. 5 (2018): e181617. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.1617
- ⁶¹ Milani, "Improving Hypertension Control," 14–20.
- ⁶² Maciejewski, Matthew L., Hayden B. Bosworth, Maren K. Olsen, et al., "Do the Benefits of Participation in a Hypertension Self-Management Trial Persist After Patients Resume Usual Care?" *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes* 7, no. 2 (2014): 269–275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/circoutcomes.113.000309</u>
- ⁶³ Abel, Willie M., Jimmy T. Efird, Patricia B. Crane, et al., "Use of Coaching and Technology to Improve Blood Pressure Control in Black Women with Hypertension: Pilot Randomized Controlled Trial Study," *The Journal of Clinical Hypertension* 25, no. 1 (2023): 95–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.14617</u>
- ⁶⁴ Maciejewski, "Do the Benefits of Participation," 269–275.
- ⁶⁵ Kim, Kim B., Hae-Ra Han, Boyun Huh, et al., "The Effect of a Community-Based Self-Help Multimodal Behavioral Intervention in Korean American Seniors with High Blood Pressure," *American Journal of Hypertension* 27, no. 9 (2014): 1199–1208.

https://doi.org/10.1093/ajh/hpu041

- ⁶⁶ Abel, "Use of Coaching and Technology," 95–105.
- ⁶⁷ Zha, Peijia, Rubab Qureshi, Sallie Porter, et al., "Utilizing a Mobile Health Intervention to Manage Hypertension in an Underserved Community," *Western Journal of Nursing Research* 42, no. 3 (2020): 201–209. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0193945919847937</u>

Introduction	Technology	Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
	Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

- ⁶⁸ Buis, Lorraine R., Junhan Kim, Ananda Sen, et al., "The Effect of an mHealth Self-Monitoring Intervention (MI-BP) on Blood Pressure Among Black Individuals with Uncontrolled Hypertension: Randomized Controlled Trial," *JMIR mHealth and uHealth* 53, no. 12 (2024): e57863. https://doi.org/10.2196/57863
- ⁶⁹ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ⁷⁰ Mallow, Jennifer A., Laurie A. Theeke, Elliott Theeke, et al., "The Effectiveness of ml SMART: A Nurse Practitioner Led Technology Intervention for Multiple Chronic Conditions in Primary Care," *International Journal of Nursing Sciences* 5, no. 2 (2018): 131–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnss.2018.03.009</u>
- ⁷¹ Shane-McWhorter, Laura, Leslie Lenert, Marta Petersen, et al., "The Utah Remote Monitoring Project: Improving Health Care One Patient at a Time," *Diabetes Technology* & *Therapeutics* 16, no. 10 (2014): 653–660. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2014.0045</u>
- ⁷² Pletcher, Mark J., Valy Fontil, Madelaine Faulkner Modrow, et al., "Effectiveness of Standard vs Enhanced Self-Measurement of Blood Pressure Paired with a Connected Smartphone Application: A Randomized Clinical Trial," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 182, no. 10 (2022): 1025–1034.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2022.3355

- ⁷³ Maciejewski, "Do The Benefits of Participation," 269–275.
- ⁷⁴ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ⁷⁵ Margolis, Karen L., Stephen E. Asche, Anna R. Bergdall, et al., "A Successful Multifaceted Trial to Improve Hypertension Control in Primary Care: Why Did it Work?" *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 30 (2015): 1665–1672. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-015-3355-x</u>
- ⁷⁶ Liyanage-Don, Nadia, Brandon K. Bellows, Kelsey B. Bryant, et al., "Association Between Frequency of Home Blood Pressure Measurement and Subsequent Blood Pressure Outcomes Among Patients Enrolled in a Remote Patient Monitoring Program for Hypertension," *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 38 (2023): S107. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-023-08226-z</u>
- ⁷⁷ Margolis, "A Successful Multifaceted Trial," 1665–1672.
- ⁷⁸ Beran, MarySue, Stephen E. Asche, Anna R. Bergdall, et al., "Key Components of Success in a Randomized Trial of Blood Pressure Telemonitoring with Medication Therapy Management Pharmacists," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 58, no. 6 (2018): 614–621. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.japh.2018.07.001</u>

- ⁷⁹ Pawloski, Pamala A., Stephen E. Asche, Nicole K. Trower, et al., "A Substudy Evaluating Treatment Intensification on Medication Adherence Among Hypertensive Patients Receiving Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring and Pharmacist Management," *Journal of Clinical Pharmacy and Therapeutics* 41, no. 5 (2016): 493–498. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpt.12414</u>
- ⁸⁰ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ⁸¹ Buis, "The Effect of an mHealth," e57863.
- ⁸² Zha, "Utilizing a Mobile Health Intervention," 201–209.
- ⁸³ Persell, Stephen D., Yaw A. Peprah, Dawid Lipiszko, et al., "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Monitoring Via a Smartphone Hypertension Coaching Application or Tracking Application on Adults with Uncontrolled Hypertension: A Randomized Clinical Trial," *JAMA Network Open* 3, no. 3 (2020): e200255. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.0255</u>
- ⁸⁴ Buis, Lorraine R., Dana N. Roberson, Reema Kadri, et al., "Understanding the Feasibility, Acceptability, and Efficacy of a Clinical Pharmacist-Led Mobile Approach (BPtrack) to Hypertension Management: Mixed Methods Pilot Study," *Journal of Medical Internet Research* 22, no. 8 (2020): e19882.

https://doi.org/10.2196/19882

⁸⁵ Gupta, Aditi, Shellie D. Ellis, Crystal Burkhardt, et al., "Implementing a Home-Based Virtual Hypertension Programme—A Pilot Feasibility Study," *Family Practice* 40, no. 2 (2023): 414–422.

https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmac084

- ⁸⁶ Clark III, "Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring," 1927–1929.
- ⁸⁷ Taber, David J., Mulugeta Gebregziabher, Aurora Posadas, et al., "Pharmacist-Led, Technology-Assisted Study to Improve Medication Safety, Cardiovascular Risk Factor Control, and Racial Disparities in Kidney Transplant Recipients," *Journal of the American College of Clinical Pharmacy* 1, no. 2 (2018): 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1002/jac5.1024
- ⁸⁸ Ishak, Anthony M., Kenneth J. Mukamal, Julia M. Wood, et al., "Pharmacist-Led Rapid Medication Titration for Hypertension Management by Telehealth: A Quality Improvement Initiative," *The Journal of Clinical Hypertension* 26, no. 2 (2024): 217–220. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.14750</u>

⁸⁹ Fisher, Naomi DL, Liliana E. Fera, Jacqueline R. Dunning, et al., "Development of an Entirely Remote, Non-Physician Led Hypertension Management Program," *Clinical Cardiology* 42, no. 2 (2019): 285–291.

https://doi.org/10.1002/clc.23141

⁹⁰ Roberts, Jenn, Brian Roach, Tomer Gazit, et al., "Efficacy of a Digital Hypertension Self-Management and Lifestyle Coaching Program in Reducing Blood Pressure Across Sex, Language and Racial Groups," *Hypertension* 79, no. Suppl. 1 (2022): 302.

https://doi.org/10.1161/hyp.79.suppl 1.p302

- ⁹¹ Chandler, Jessica, Luke Sox, Kinsey Kellam, et al. "Impact of a Culturally Tailored mHealth Medication Regimen Self-Management Program Upon Blood Pressure Among Hypertensive Hispanic Adults." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 16, no. 7 (2019). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16071226</u>
- ⁹² Fisher, "Development of an Entirely Remote," 285–291.
- ⁹³ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ⁹⁴ Makutonin, "Remote Patient Monitoring," 21501319231204586.
- ⁹⁵ Abel, "Use of Coaching and Technology," 95–105.
- ⁹⁶ Buis, "The Effect of an mHealth," e57863.
- ⁹⁷ Asche, Stephen E., Patrick J. O'Connor, Steven P. Dehmer, et al., "Patient Characteristics Associated with Greater Blood Pressure Control in a Randomized Trial of Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring and Pharmacist Management," *Journal of the American Society of Hypertension* 10, no. 11 (2016): 873–880.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jash.2016.09.004

- ⁹⁸ Naqvi, Imama A., Kevin Strobino, Ying Kuen Cheung, et al., "Telehealth After Stroke Care Pilot Randomized Trial of Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring in an Underserved Setting," *Stroke* 53, no. 12 (2022): 3538–3547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/strokeaha.122.041020</u>
- ⁹⁹ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ¹⁰⁰ Chandler, "Impact of a Culturally Tailored," 1226.
- ¹⁰¹ Makutonin, "Remote Patient Monitoring," 21501319231204586.
- ¹⁰² Taber, "Pharmacist-Led, Technology-Assisted Study," 81–88.
- ¹⁰³ Durr, Andrya J., Craig H. Robinson, Robin A. Seabury, et al., "Evaluation of Self-Measure Blood Pressure Monitoring in a Southern Rural West Virginia Health System," *Rural and Remote Health* 23, no. 4 (2023): 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.22605/RRH8248</u>

- ¹⁰⁴ Kim, "The Effect of a Community-Based," 1199–1208.
- ¹⁰⁵ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ¹⁰⁶ Persell, Stephen D., Lucia Petito, Ji Young Lee, et al., "Blood Pressure Outcomes After 9 Months with Remote Patient Monitoring for Hypertension in Primary Care: A Prospective Cohort Study in Electronic Health Records Using Propensity Score Matching," *Circulation* 146, no. Suppl. 1 (2022): A12895.

https://doi.org/10.1161/circ.146.suppl 1.12895

¹⁰⁷ Persell, Stephen D., Lauren Anthony, Yaw A. Peprah, et al., "Blood Pressure Outcomes at 18 Months in Primary Care Patients Prescribed Remote Physiological Monitoring for Hypertension: A Prospective Cohort Study," *Journal of Human Hypertension* 38, no. 3 (2024): 286–288. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41371-024-00904-7</u>

¹⁰⁸ Petito, "Remote Physiologic Monitoring," ooac111.

- ¹⁰⁹ Persell, Stephen D., Lauren Anthony, Yaw Peprah, et al., "A Pilot Study of Remote Patient Monitoring for Hypertension in Primary Care," *Circulation* 144, no. S1 (2021): A12360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/circ.144.suppl_1.12360</u>
- ¹¹⁰ Persell, "Prospective Cohort Study of Remote Patient Monitoring," 428–438.
- ¹¹¹ Persell, Stephen, Lauren Anthony, Yaw Peprah, et al., "A Pilot Study of Remote Patient Monitoring with and Without Care Management Support for Hypertension in Primary Care," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 79, no. 9 Supplement (2022): 1574. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0735-1097(22)02565-7
- ¹¹² Gupta, "Implementing a Home-Based," 414–422.
- ¹¹³ Feldman, David I., Marcus L. Campbell, Sarine Babikian, et al., "A Nationwide Remote Patient Intervention Hypertension Program: Can Remote Patient Monitoring and a Multi-Disciplinary Team of Clinicians Improve Blood Pressure Control?" *Circulation* 148, no. S1 (2023): A12950. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/circ.148.suppl 1.12950</u>
- ¹¹⁴ Gupta, "Implementing a Home-Based," 414–422.
- ¹¹⁵ Persell, "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Monitoring," e200255.
- ¹¹⁶ Abel, Willie M., and Jimmy T. Efrid, "Use of Coaching and Technology to Improve Blood Pressure Control in Black Women with Hypertension," *Hypertension* 79 (2022): AP211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/hyp.79.suppl_1.p211</u>
- $^{\rm 117}$ Abel, "Use of Coaching and Technology," 95–105.
- ¹¹⁸ Fisher, "Development of an Entirely Remote," 285–291.
- ¹¹⁹ Durr, "Evaluation of Self-Measure Blood Pressure," 1–7.

- ¹²⁰ Mallow, "The Effectiveness of mI SMART," 131–137.
- ¹²¹ Kim, Katherine K., Scott P. McGrath, Juan L. Solorza, and David Lindeman, "The ACTIVATE Digital Health Pilot Program for Diabetes and Hypertension in an Underserved and Rural Community," *Applied Clinical Informatics* 14, no. 4 (2023): 644–653.

https://doi.org/10.1055/a-2096-0326

- $^{\rm 122}$ Durr, "Evaluation of Self-Measure Blood Pressure," 1–7.
- ¹²³ Shane-McWhorter, "The Utah Remote Monitoring Project," 653–660.
- ¹²⁴ Clark III, "Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring," 1927–1929.
- ¹²⁵ Fisher, "Development of an Entirely Remote," 285–291.
- ¹²⁶ Roberts, "Efficacy of a Digital Hypertension," 302.
- ¹²⁷ Margolis, "A Successful Multifaceted Trial," 1665–1672.
- ¹²⁸ Margolis, Karen L., Anna R. Bergdall, A. Lauren Crain, et al., "Comparing Pharmacist-Led Telehealth Care and Clinic-Based Care for Uncontrolled High Blood Pressure: The Hyperlink 3 Pragmatic Cluster-Randomized Trial," *Hypertension* 79, no. 12 (2022): 2708–2720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/hypertensionaha.122.19816</u>
- ¹²⁹ Margolis, Karen L., Stephen E. Asche, Anna R. Bergdall, et al., "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring and Pharmacist Management on Blood Pressure Control: A Cluster Randomized Clinical Trial," *JAMA* 310, no. 1 (2013): 46–56. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2013.6549
- ¹³⁰ Stamp, Kelly, Nancy A. Allen, Susan Lehrer, et al., "Telehealth Program for Medicaid Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Lowers Hemoglobin A1c," *Journal of Managed Care Medicine* 15, no. 4 (2012): 3–10.
- ¹³¹ Margolis, "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring," 46–56.
- ¹³² Stamp, "Telehealth Program for Medicaid Patients," 3–10.
- ¹³³ Persell, "A Pilot Study of Remote Patient Monitoring," A12360.
- ¹³⁴ Persell, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," A12895.
- ¹³⁵ Persell, "A Pilot Study of Remote Patient Monitoring with and Without," 1574.
- ¹³⁶ Persell, "Prospective Cohort Study of Remote Patient Monitoring," 428–438.
- ¹³⁷ Persell, "Blood Pressure Outcomes at 18 Months," 286–288.

- ¹³⁸ Petito, "Remote Physiologic Monitoring," ooac111.
- ¹³⁹ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ¹⁴⁰ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ¹⁴¹ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- $^{\rm 142}$ Petito, "Remote Physiologic Monitoring," <code>ooac111</code>.
- ¹⁴³ Persell, "Prospective Cohort Study of Remote Patient Monitoring," 428–438.
- ¹⁴⁴ Persell, "A Pilot Study of Remote Patient Monitoring with and Without," 1574.
- ¹⁴⁵ Feldman, "A Nationwide Remote Patient," A12950.
- ¹⁴⁶ Milani, "Improving Hypertension Control," 14–20.
- ¹⁴⁷ Milani, Richard V., Jonathan K. Wilt, Alexander R. Milani, et al., "Digital Management of Hypertension Improves Systolic Blood Pressure Variability," *The American Journal of Medicine* 133, no. 7 (2020): e355–e359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.amjmed.2019.10.043</u>
- ¹⁴⁸ Milani, Richard V., Eboni G. Price-Haywood, Jeffrey H. Burton, et al., "Racial Differences and Social Determinants of Health in Achieving Hypertension Control," *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 97, no. 8 (2022): 1462–1471.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2022.01.035

- ¹⁴⁹ Milani, "Improving Hypertension Control," 14–20.
- ¹⁵⁰ Milani, "Digital Management of Hypertension," e355–e359.
- ¹⁵¹ Milani, "Racial Differences and Social Determinants," 1462–1471.
- $^{\rm 152}$ Milani, "Improving Hypertension Control," 14–20.
- ¹⁵³ Milani, "Digital Management of Hypertension," e355–e359.
- ¹⁵⁴ Milani, "Racial Differences and Social Determinants," 1462–1471.
- ¹⁵⁵ Milani, Richard V., and Carl J. Lavie, "Health Care 2020: Reengineering Health Care Delivery to Combat Chronic Disease," *The American Journal of Medicine* 128, no. 4 (2015): 337–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2014.10.047
- ¹⁵⁶ Milani, Richard V., Carl J. Lavie, Jonathan K. Wilt, et al., "New Concepts in Hypertension Management: A Population-Based Perspective," *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 59, no. 3 (2016): 289–294.
 https://doi.org/10.1010/fease.1001016

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2016.09.005



- ¹⁵⁷ Tai-Seale, Ming, N. Lance Downing, Veena Goel Jones, et al., "Technology-Enabled Consumer Engagement: Promising Practices at Four Health Care Delivery Organizations," *Health Affairs* 38, no. 3 (2019): 383–390. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05027</u>
- ¹⁵⁸ Liu, M., X. Yuan, Y. Zhang, et al., "PCV92 Improving Members Hypertension at Blue Cross Blue Shield of Louisiana: The Effectiveness of Ochsner's Digital Medicine Hypertension (DMH) Program," *Value in Health* 22, no. Suppl. 2 (2019): S135. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2019.04.528</u>
- ¹⁵⁹ Milani, Richard V., Carl J. Lavie, and Hector O. Ventura,
 "New Aspects in the Management of Hypertension in the Digital Era," *Current Opinion in Cardiology* 36, no. 4 (2021): 398–404.

https://doi.org/10.1097/HCO.000000000000870

- ¹⁶⁰ Apple, "Empowering People to Live a Healthier Day: Innovation Using Apple Technology to Support Personal Health, Research, and Care," September 2022. <u>https://www.apple.com/newsroom/pdfs/Health-Report-September-2022.pdf</u>
- ¹⁶¹ Commodore-Mensah, Yvonne, Fleetwood Loustalot, Cheryl Dennison Himmelfarb, et al., "Proceedings from a National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Workshop to Control Hypertension," *American Journal of Hypertension* 35, no. 3 (2022): 232–243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajh/hpab182</u>
- ¹⁶² Lee, Simin Gharib, and Naomi DL Fisher, "Innovative Remote Management Solutions for the Control of Hypertension," *Hypertension* 80, no. 5 (2023): 945–955. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.122.19436</u>
- ¹⁶³ Robeznieks, Andis, "Controlling Chronic Disease Corrals Costs and Improves Outcomes," AMA, September 29, 2023. <u>https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/hypertension/controllingchronic-disease-corrals-costs-and-improves-outcomes</u>
- ¹⁶⁴ Milani, "Health Care 2020," 337–343.
- ¹⁶⁵ Milani, "New Concepts in Hypertension Management," 289–294.
- ¹⁶⁶ Tai-Seale, "Technology-Enabled Consumer Engagement," 383–390.
- ¹⁶⁷ Milani, "New Aspects in the Management of Hypertension," 398–404.
- ¹⁶⁸ Apple, "Empowering People to Live a Healthier Day."
- ¹⁶⁹ Commodore-Mensah, "Proceedings from a National Heart," 232–243.

- ¹⁷⁰ Lee, "Innovative Remote Management Solutions," 945–955.
- ¹⁷¹ Robeznieks, "Controlling Chronic Disease."
- ¹⁷² Liu, "PCV92 Improving Members Hypertension," S135.
- ¹⁷³ DarioHealth, "ADA 2020 860-P Users with Type-2 Diabetes Using a Digital Platform Experienced Sustained Improvements in Blood Glucose Levels," accessed September 10, 2024.

https://wecare.dariohealth.com/hubfs/2023%20Content%20Assets/ Research%20on%20DarioHealth.com/Research_Blood%20 Pressure_ADA%20860%20200.pdf?__hstc=206263814. 3bde964bc53fb1566591ffd6f599f491.1712763895393. 1712763895393.1712763895393.1& hssc=206263814.4. 1712763895394& hsfp=1323558929& gl=1*61sawk* ga* MTc2NjQ5MTg1My4xNzEyNzYzODg0* ga_7CR8DFBD7C* MTcxMjc2Mzg4My4xLjEuMTcxMjc2NDM5MS42MC4wLjA

¹⁷⁴ DarioHealth, "Integrated Digital Health Delivers Better Results for Cardiometabolic Health Needs," accessed September 10, 2024.

https://www.dariohealth.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/EB CardioMetabolic_01202023.pdf

¹⁷⁵ DarioHealth, "DarioHealth Clinical Research Summary," accessed September 10, 2024.

https://wecare.dariohealth.com/clinical-research-summary?_gl= 1%2Aoarduh%2A_ga%2AMzQ5ODAyNzMuMTcxMTM5MjI3NA.. %2A_ga_7CR8DFBD7C%2AMTcxMjE2NDEzNy4xMS4xLjE3MTIx NjUyOTcuMi4wLjA

¹⁷⁶ Gazit, Tomer, Michal Gutman, and Alexis L. Beatty, "Assessment of Hypertension Control Among Adults Participating in a Mobile Technology Blood Pressure Self-Management Program," *JAMA Network Open* 4, no. 10 (2021): e2127008.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.27008

- ¹⁷⁷ Kaplan, Alan L., Erica R. Cohen, and Eyal Zimlichman, "Improving Patient Engagement in Self-Measured Blood Pressure Monitoring Using a Mobile Health Technology," *Health Information Science and Systems* 5 (2017): 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13755-017-0026-9</u>
- ¹⁷⁸ Paz, Edo, Vedant S. Pargaonkar, Brian J. Roach, et al., "Comprehensive Cardiovascular Risk Factor Control with a Mobile Health Cardiovascular Risk Self-Management Program," *Journal of the American Heart Association* 13, no. 10 (2024): e033328.

https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.123.033328

- ¹⁷⁹ Roberts, "Efficacy of a Digital Hypertension," 302.
- ¹⁸⁰ Gazit, "Assessment of Hypertension," e2127008.
- ¹⁸¹ Kaplan, "Improving Patient Engagement," 1–9.

IntroductionTechnology ContextClinicalEconomicSummaryNo RatingsContextEffectivenessImpactRatingsSt	lext teps

- ¹⁸² Paz, "Comprehensive Cardiovascular Risk Factor Control," e033328.
- ¹⁸³ Paz, "Comprehensive Cardiovascular Risk Factor Control," e033328.
- ¹⁸⁴ Gazit, "Assessment of Hypertension," e2127008.
- ¹⁸⁵ Roberts, "Efficacy of a Digital Hypertension," 302.
- ¹⁸⁶ Kaplan, "Improving Patient Engagement," 1–9.
- ¹⁸⁷ Branch, OraLee H., Mohit Rikhy, Lisa A. Auster-Gussman, et al., "Relationships Between Blood Pressure Reduction, Weight Loss, and Engagement in a Digital App-Based Hypertension Care Program: Observational Study," *JMIR Formative Research* 6, no. 10 (2022): e38215. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/38215</u>
- ¹⁸⁸ Graham, Sarah A., Natalie Stein, Fjori Shemaj, OraLee H. Branch, et al., "Older Adults Engage with Personalized Digital Coaching Programs at Rates That Exceed Those of Younger Adults," *Frontiers in Digital Health* 3, (2021): 642818. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fdgth.2021.642818</u>
- ¹⁸⁹ Persell, "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Monitoring," e200255.
- ¹⁹⁰ Branch, "Relationships Between Blood Pressure Reduction," e38215.
- ¹⁹¹ Persell, "Effect of Home Blood Pressure Monitoring," e200255.
- ¹⁹² Graham, "Older Adults Engage," 642818.
- ¹⁹³ Wilson-Anumudu, Folasade, Ryan Quan, Christian Cerrada, et al., "Pilot Results of a Digital Hypertension Self-Management Program Among Adults with Excess Body Weight: Single-Arm Nonrandomized Trial," *JMIR Formative Research* 6, no. 3 (2022): e33057. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/33057</u>
- ¹⁹⁴ Wu, Justin, Jenna Napoleone, Sarah Linke, et al., "Long-Term Results of a Digital Hypertension Self-Management Program: Retrospective Cohort Study," *JMIR Cardio* 7 (2023): e43489. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/43489</u>
- ¹⁹⁵ Wilson-Anumudu, "Pilot Results of a Digital Hypertension," e33057.
- ¹⁹⁶ Wu, "Long-Term Results of a Digital Hypertension," e43489.
- ¹⁹⁷ Katula, Jeffrey A., Emily V. Dressler, Carol A. Kittel, et al., "Effects of a Digital Diabetes Prevention Program: An RCT," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 62, no. 4 (2022): 567–577.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2021.10.023

¹⁹⁸ Dzubur, Eldin, Roberta James, and Bimal Shah, "The Effects of a Remote Hypertension Management Program on Proportion of Days Covered (PDC)," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 77, no. 18 Suppl. 1 (2021): 3267–3267.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0735-1097(21)04621-0

- ¹⁹⁹ Dzubur, Eldin, Jessica Samantha Yu, Julia E. Hoffman, et al., "Effects of Program Enrollment in a Digital Multiple Health Behavior Change Intervention on Clinical Outcomes," version 1, Research Square (preprint), April 3, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-2530128/v1</u>
- ²⁰⁰ Shah, Nishant P., Robert M. Clare, Karen Chiswell, et al., "Trends of Blood Pressure Control in the U.S. During the COVID-19 Pandemic," *American Heart Journal* 247 (2022): 15–23.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ahj.2021.11.017

- ²⁰¹ Dzubur, "Effects of Program Enrollment."
- ²⁰² Shah, "Trends of Blood Pressure Control," 15–23.
- ²⁰³ Dzubur, "The Effects of a Remote Hypertension," 3267–3267.
- ²⁰⁴ Dzubur, "The Effects of a Remote Hypertension," 3267–3267.
- ²⁰⁵ Dzubur, "Effects of Program Enrollment."
- ²⁰⁶ Shah, "Trends of Blood Pressure Control," 15–23.
- ²⁰⁷ Bollyky, Jenna, "Exploring Virtual Clinical Trials: Lessons From Clinical Care," in *Virtual Clinical Trials: Challenges and Opportunities*, eds. Carolyn Shore, Eeshan Khandekar, and Joe Alper (National Academies Press 2019). <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK548973/</u>
- ²⁰⁸ Xu, Karen, Roberta James, Wei Lu, et al., "More Frequent Remote Home Monitoring Decreases Blood Pressure in an Unselected Population of People with Diabetes," *Circulation* 140, no. Suppl. 1 (2019): A15430. https://www.abajournals.org/doi/abs/10.1161/circ.140.suppl

https://www.ahajournals.org/doi/abs/10.1161/circ.140.suppl_ 1.15430

- ²⁰⁹ James, Roberta, Wei Lu, Jennifer Schneider, and Bimal R. Shah, "Abstract 16986: Reduced Medical Spending Overtime with Use of a Home Blood Pressure Monitoring Program," *Circulation* 147, no. Suppl. 3 (2020): A16986. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/circ.142.suppl_3.16986</u>
- ²¹⁰ Liu, Susie, Stefanie L. Painter, Roberta James, et al., "630-P: Improved Glucose Control for People with Diabetes Who Enrolled in a Multi-Chronic Condition Remote Monitoring Platform," *Diabetes* 70, no. Suppl. 1 (2021): 630-P. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/db21-630-P</u>

Introduction Technolo	gy Clinical	Economic	Summary	Next
Context	Effectiveness	Impact	Ratings	Steps

²¹¹ Wang, Yajuan, Scott Brunning, Anmol Madan, et al., "Evaluating Physical Activity Around Enrollment in a Chronic Disease Remote Monitoring Programs to Drive Behavior Change," *Annals of Behavioral Medicine* 55, no. Suppl. 1 (2021): S192.

https://academic.oup.com/abm/article-pdf/55/Supplement_1/ S1/37014620/kaab020.pdf

- ²¹² Bollyky, "Exploring Virtual Clinical Trials."
- ²¹³ Liu, "630-P: Improved Glucose Control," 630-P.
- ²¹⁴ Wang, "Evaluating Physical Activity," S192.
- ²¹⁵ Xu, "More Frequent Remote Home Monitoring," A15430.
- ²¹⁶ James, "Reduced Medical Spending," A16986.
- ²¹⁷ Xu, "More Frequent Remote Home Monitoring," A15430.
- ²¹⁸ James, "Reduced Medical Spending," A16986.
- ²¹⁹ Paramore, L. Clark, Michael T. Halpern, Pablo Lapuerta, et al., "Impact of Poorly Controlled Hypertension on Healthcare Resource Utilization and Cost," *American Journal of Managed Care* 7, no. 4 (2001): 389–401.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/11310193/ https://www.ajmc. com/view/apr01-405p389-398

- ²²⁰ Kirkland, Elizabeth B., Marc Heincelman, Kinfe G. Bishu, et al., "Trends in Healthcare Expenditures Among US Adults with Hypertension: National Estimates, 2003–2014," *Journal* of the American Heart Association 7, no. 11 (2018): e008731. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.118.008731
- ²²¹ CDC, "Leading Causes of Death," accessed August 16, 2024. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/leading-causes-of-death.htm
- ²²² Shaw, Leslee J., Abhinav Goyal, Christina Mehta, et al., "10-year Resource Utilization and Costs for Cardiovascular Care," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 71, no. 10 (2018): 1078–1089. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2017.12.064</u>
- ²²³ Law, Malcom R., Joan K. Morris, and Nocholas J. Wald, "Use of Blood Pressure Lowering Drugs in the Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease: Meta-Analysis of 147 Randomised Trials in the Context of Expectations from Prospective Epidemiological Studies," *BMJ* 338 (2009): 1665. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.b1665</u>
- ²²⁴ Paramore, "Impact of Poorly Controlled Hypertension," 389–401.
- ²²⁵ Stierman, Bryan, Joseph Afful, Margaret D. Carroll, et al., "National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2017– March 2020 Prepandemic Data Files Development of Files and Prevalence Estimates for Selected Health Outcomes," no. 158 (2021).

https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:106273

²²⁶ Springer, Mellanie V., Preeti Malani, Erica Solway, et al., "Prevalence and Frequency of Self-Measured Blood Pressure Monitoring in US Adults Aged 50–80 years," *JAMA Network Open* 5, no. 9 (2022): e2231772.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.31772

²²⁷ Goff Jr., David C., Donald M. Lloyd-Jones, Glen Bennett, et al., "2013 ACC/AHA Guideline on the Assessment of Cardiovascular Risk: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines," *Circulation* 129, no. 25 Suppl. 2 (2014): S49–S73.

https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.0000437741.48606.98

²²⁸ Avalere Health, "Analysis of Medicare Advantage Enrollee Demographics, Utilization, Spending, and Quality Compared to Fee-for-Service Medicare Among Enrollees with Chronic Conditions," June 2023.

https://avalere.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/MA-FFS-Report.pdf

- ²²⁹ Stierman "National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey."
- ²³⁰ Fox, Kathleen M., Li Wang, Shravanthi R. Gandra, et al., "Clinical and Economic Burden Associated with Cardiovascular Events Among Patients with Hyperlipidemia: A Retrospective Cohort Study," *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders* 16 (2016): 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-016-0190-x
- ²³¹ Martin, Seth S., Aaron W. Aday, Zaid I. Almarzooq, et al., "2024 Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics: A Report of US and Global Data from the American Heart Association," *Circulation* 149, no. 8 (2024): e347–e913. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.000000000001209</u>
- ²³² Chatterjee, Paula, and Karen E. Joynt Maddox, "US National Trends in Mortality from Acute Myocardial Infarction and Heart Failure: Policy Success or Failure?" *JAMA Cardiology* 3, no. 4 (2018): 336–340. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamacardio.2018.0218
- ²³³ Ramphul, Kamleshun, Yogeshwaree Ramphul, Shaheen Sombans, et al., "Incidence and Mortality Rates of Acute Ischemic Stroke in Hospitalized Patients in the United States," Archives of Medical Science-Atherosclerotic Diseases 6, no. 1 (2021): 132–134. <u>https://doi.org/10.5114/amsad.2021.107820</u>
- ²³⁴ Bhatt, Deepak L., Andrew H. Briggs, Shelby D. Reed, et al., "Cost-Effectiveness of Alirocumab in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndromes: The ODYSSEY OUTCOMES Trial," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 75, no. 18 (2020): 2297–2308.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2020.03.029

Technology Context Clinical Effectiveness Economic Impact

²³⁵ Mann, Cinday, and Adam Striar, "How Differences in Medicaid, Medicare, and Commercial Health Insurance Payment Rates Impact Access, Health Equity, and Cost," *To the Point* (blog), Commonwealth Fund, August 17, 2022. <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2022/how-differences</u> <u>-medicaid-medicare-and-commercial-health-insurance-paymentrates-impact</u>

²³⁶ Congressional Budget Office, "The Prices That Commercial Health Insurers and Medicare Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services," January 2022. <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/57778</u>

²³⁷ Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers: Medical Care in U.S. City Average," accessed November 1, 2023.

https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CUUS0000SAM

- ²³⁸ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ²³⁹ Data.CMS, "Medicare Physician & Other Practitioners – by Geography and Service – 2022," accesed September 10, 2024.

https://data.cms.gov/provider-summary-by-type-of-service/ medicare-physician-other-practitioners/medicare-physicianother-practitioners-by-geography-and-service/data?query= %7B%22filters%22%3A%7B%22list%22%3A%5B%7B%22 conditions%22%3A%5B%7B%22column%22%3A%7B%22 value%22%3A%22Rnd

²⁴⁰ Derington, Catherine G., Jordan B. King, Jennifer S. Herrick, et al., "Trends in Antihypertensive Medication Monotherapy and Combination Use Among US Adults, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2005–2016," *Hypertension* 75, no. 4 (2020): 973–981.

https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.119.14360

²⁴¹ Samanic, Claudine M., Kamil E. Barbour, Yong Liu, et al., "Prevalence of Self-Reported Hypertension and Antihypertensive Medication Use Among Adults — United States, 2017," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 14 (2020): 393–398.

http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6914a1

- ²⁴² MicroMedex, RedBook, May 2024.
- ²⁴³ Data.CMS, "Medicare Physician & Other Practitioners."
- ²⁴⁴ Livongo, "Get Started Livongo Health," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://hello.livongo.com/WPCV?regcode=DART&ccid=WPCV</u>
- ²⁴⁵ MicroMedex, RedBook, May 2024.

²⁴⁶ Tang, Mitchell, Carter H. Nakamoto, Ariel D. Stern, and Ateev Mehrotra, "Trends in Remote Patient Monitoring Use in Traditional Medicare," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 182, no. 9 (2022): 1005–1006. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2022.3043 ²⁴⁷ Data.CMS, "Medicare Physician & Other Practitioners."

²⁴⁸ Medicare, "Durable Medical Equipment (DME) coverage," accessed August 16, 2024.
https://www.madioare.cov/coverage/durable.cove

https://www.medicare.gov/coverage/durable-medical-equipmentdme-coverage

- ²⁴⁹ CMS Physician Fee Schedule, accessed September 2024. <u>https://www.cms.gov/medicare/physician-fee-schedule/search?Y=0</u> <u>&T=4&HT=1&CT=3&H1=99473&H2=99474&M=5</u>
- ²⁵⁰ CMS Physician Fee Schedule, accessed May 2024. <u>https://www.cms.gov/medicare/physician-fee-schedule/search?Y=1</u> <u>&T=4&HT=1&CT=3&H1=99453&H2=99</u> <u>454&H3=99457&H4=99458&M=5</u>
- ²⁵¹ Tang, "Effects of Remote Patient Monitoring Use," 1465–1475.
- ²⁵² De Vries, Tamar Irene, Jan Westerink, Michiel L. Bots, et al., "Relationship Between Classic Vascular Risk Factors and Cumulative Recurrent Cardiovascular Event Burden in Patients with Clinically Manifest Vascular Disease: Results from the UCC-SMART Prospective Cohort Study," *BMJ Open* 11, no. 3 (2021): e038881.

https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-038881

- ²⁵³ Domanski, Michael J., Colin O. Wu, Xin Tian, et al., "Association of Incident Cardiovascular Disease with Time Course and Cumulative Exposure to Multiple Risk Factors," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 81, no. 12 (2023): 1151–1161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2023.01.024
- ²⁵⁴ Jørstad, Harald T., Ersen B. Colkesen, S. Matthijs Boekholdt, et al., "Estimated 10-year Cardiovascular Mortality Seriously Underestimates Overall Cardiovascular Risk," *Heart* 102, no. 1 (2016): 63–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/heartinl-2015-307668</u>
- ²⁵⁵ Margolis, Karen L., Steven P. Dehmer, JoAnn Sperl-Hillen, et al., "Cardiovascular Events and Costs with Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring and Pharmacist Management for Uncontrolled Hypertension," *Hypertension* 76, no. 4 (2020): 1097–1103.

https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.15492

- ²⁵⁶ Song Zirui, Caterina Hill, Jennifer Bennet, et al., "Mobile Clinic in Massachusetts Associated with Cost Savings from Lowering Blood Pressure and Emergency Department Use," *Health Affairs* 32, no.1 (2013): 36–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.1392</u>
- ²⁵⁷ FTI Consulting, "Hypertension Control: A Vital Business Investment," accessed August 16, 2024. <u>https://www.ftichep.com/hypertensiontools/</u>

Introduction Technology Clinical Economic	Summary	Next
Context Effectiveness Impact	Ratings	Steps

- ²⁵⁸ CMS Physician Fee Schedule, accessed September 2024. <u>https://www.cms.gov/medicare/physician-fee-schedule/search?Y=</u> <u>0&T=4&HT=1&CT=3&H1=99473&H2=99474&M=5</u>
- ²⁵⁹ Margolis, "Cardiovascular Events and Costs," 1097–1103.
- ²⁶⁰ Feldman, David I., "A Nationwide Remote Intervention Hypertension Program: Can Remote Patient Monitoring and a Multi-Disciplinary Team of Clinicans Improve Blood Pressure Control?" Cadence. Presented at American Heart Association 2023.

https://connectwithcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/2023-Nov-AHA-Presentation.pdf

²⁶¹ Validation Institute, "2023 Validation Report: Hello Heart," accessed September 2024.

https://assets-global.website-files.com/64cad0eb87ec6044a 0027bc0/654a9221c7154430207a1efb Hello Heart Savings 2023.pdf

- ²⁶² James, "Reduced Medical Spending," A16986.
- ²⁶³ Livongo, "Return on Investment Model for Hypertension, 2019," accessed September 2024.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1hMpwg-FXFwuQAeYb75xa0Sh2 RKLCsKgY/view

- ²⁶⁴ Teladoc Health, "Harris Health System Doubles Down on Employee Health," accessed September 10, 2024. <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/l3v9j0ltz3yi/6mAAFE0Msbl8xoU5d05a</u> <u>S0/07dc7e3fff672b2b9b33f298c480806c/Livongo_Harris_ Health_Case_Study.pdf</u>
- ²⁶⁵ Findings from internal company analysis shared with PHTI. Cited with permission.
- ²⁶⁶ Validation Institute, "Ochsner Health: Validated Program Report," accessed September 10, 2024. <u>https://validationinstitute.com/validated-provider/ochsner-health/</u>
- ²⁶⁷ Noble, Madison, Fang Chen, Sarah Linke, et al., "Modeling the Economic Value of Cardio-Metabolic Virtual-First Care Programs," *American Journal of Managed Care* 30, no. SP 6 (2024): SP430–SP436.

https://doi.org/10.37765/ajmc.2024.89549

- ²⁶⁸ Petito, "Blood Pressure Outcomes," 1091–1097.
- ²⁶⁹ Petito, "Remote Physiologic Monitoring," ooac111.
- ²⁷⁰ Persell, "Prospective Cohort Study of Remote Patient Monitoring," 428–438.

